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INTRODUCTION

For	60	years	the	OECD	has	supported	countries	in	improving	and	transforming	their	educati	on	
systems	through	comparati	ve	evidence,	analysis	and	policy	advice.	

Over	the	course	of	its	history,	the	OECD	has	assumed	a	leadership	role	in	the	field	of	
internati	onal	collaborati	on	in	educati	on	through	the	wealth	and	quality	of	its	comparati	ve	data,	
its	assessment	programmes	and	surveys,	and	its	analyti	cal	and	policy	work.	The	OECD	operates	
with	and	alongside	many	other	agencies	and	organisati	ons	in	this	space.	Each	organisati	on	
focuses	on	its	comparati	ve	strengths	and	advantages.	For	the	OECD,	these	include	its	multi	lateral	
frameworks	for	comparati	ve	data	collecti	on	and	analysis,	for	peer	learning	and	peer	review,	and	
for	convening	dialogue	among	policy	actors	and	a	wide	range	of	stakeholders.	But	perhaps	the	
most	signifi	cant	comparati	ve	strength	of	the	OECD	lies	in	its	capacity	to	develop	innovati	ve	
and	forward-looking	ideas	and	approaches	that	inform	the	internati	onal	debate,	inspire	policy	
processes	and	shape	the	future	of	educati	on.	

In	order	to	remain	relevant,	the	OECD’s	work	on	educati	on	needs	to	engage	with	emerging	
issues,	operate	at	the	fronti	ers	of	knowledge,	and	engage	with	a	range	of	possible	futures	and	
plausible	opportuniti	es	that	are	shaping	the	future	of	learning.	At	the	same	ti	me,	it	is	important	
that	the	OECD	remain	a	credible	actor,	to	strike	a	delicate	balance	between	making	an	impact	
and	producing	quality	informati	on	to	add	to	the	conversati	on.	

It	is	ti	me	to	take	a	bold	look	at	the	future	of	the	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	and	values	that	
will	matt	er	most,	and	the	kind	of	learning	environments	and	educati	onal	opportuniti	es	that	
can	enable	these	best	throughout	the	lifecycle.	The	challenge	is	to	imagine	futures	where	
resilience	to	external	risks	and	innovati	on	in	educati	on	go	hand	in	hand.	

This	is	a	good	moment	to	engage	with	this.	The	disrupti	on	generated	by	the	pandemic	has	
given	urgency	and	visibility	to	the	work	of	educati	on	due	to	the	impact	of	school	closures	and	
the	shift		to	online	learning.	It	has	further	highlighted	the	growing	importance	of	lifelong	and	
lifewide	learning	by	accelerati	ng	labour	market	disrupti	on,	and	provides	an	opportunity	to	
rewrite	narrati	ves.	

For	higher	educati	on,	the	pandemic	has	not	just	been	challenging	for	students,	but	also	for	
educati	onal	insti	tuti	ons.	Diff	erent	from	the	school	sector,	where	att	endance	is	compulsory	
and	provision	is	largely	government	funded,	university	educati	on	is	a	choice	for	students	and	
competes	with	a	range	of	alternati	ve	learning	and	occupati	onal	opportuniti	es.	Moreover,	while	
public	funding	for	schools	is	more	likely	to	be	safeguarded,	public	funding	for	universiti	es	
could	be	at	greater	risk.	In	additi	on,	declines	in	public	funding	to	subsidise	att	endance	will	be	
more	diffi		cult	to	off	set	with	increased	fees,	owing	to	sharp	reducti	ons	in	household	incomes.	

But	more	generally,	the	crisis	has	exposed	the	value	propositi	on	of	universiti	es.	Students	are	
unlikely	to	commit	large	amounts	of	ti	me	and	money	to	consume	online	content.	Students	go	
to	universiti	es	to	meet	great	people,	to	have	inspiring	conversati	ons	with	faculty,	to	collaborate	
with	researchers	in	the	laboratory,	and	to	experience	the	social	life	on	campus.	To	remain	
relevant,	universiti	es	will	need	to	reinvent	learning	environments	such	that	digitalisati	on	
expands	and	complements	but	not	replaces	student-teacher	and	student-student	relati	onships.	
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The	challenges	are	bound	to	rise	as	digitalisati	on	drives	forward	the	unbundling	of	educati	onal	
content,	delivery	and	accreditati	on	that	holds	together	today’s	universiti	es.	When	it	comes	to	
content,	universiti	es	will	face	an	uphill	struggle	competi	ng	with	large	and	highly	professional	
providers,	and	as	the	scale	and	nature	of	hybrid	learning	evolves,	the	locus	of	control	or	
ownership	of	course	development,	design,	and	assessment	may	shift		as	university	instructors	
rely	more	heavily	upon	tools	provided	by	publishers	and	open	educati	onal	resources	providers	
alike.	Accreditati	on	sti	ll	gives	universiti	es	signifi	cant	power,	but	digitalisati	on	may	challenge	this	
too,	e.g.	through	micro-credenti	alling	and	blockchain	technologies,	which	will	give	far	greater	
discreti	on	to	learners	to	decide	what	to	learn,	when	to	learn,	how	to	learn	and	where	to	learn,	
and	to	have	their	learning	gains	independently	recognised.	

This	paper	identi	fi	es	opportuniti	es	where	the	OECD	could	contribute	to	this	in	the	years	
to	come.

The	paper	was	developed	in	line	with	the	OECD’s	broader	strategic	orientati	ons	and	prioriti	es	
in	responding	to	current	policy	challenges	and	pursuing	multi	lateral	approaches	to	inclusive	
and	sustainable	recovery	aft	er	the	pandemic.	To	achieve	the	OECD’s	strategic	objecti	ves,	
educati	on	and	skills	will	be	key.	Without	building	the	knowledge,	capabiliti	es,	atti		tudes	and	
values	of	future	generati	ons,	it	is	impossible	to	imagine	sustaining	long-term	inclusive	growth,	
maintaining	technological	progress,	tackling	the	consequences	of	climate	change	or	building	
equitable	and	cohesive	societi	es.

This	paper	is	the	result	of	an	iterati	ve,	parti	cipatory	process	within	the	Directorate	for	
Educati	on	and	Skills,	combining	top-down	and	bott	om-up	stages.	The	aim	of	this	process	
was	to	sti	mulate	strategic	thinking	on	possible	future	avenues	of	work	within	the	Secretariat.	
The	paper	was	also	peer-reviewed	by	other	OECD	Directorates	and	serves	to	inspire	the	
development	of	proposals	for	future	work	by	Members.

2 © OECD 2021

BUILDING THE FUTURE OF EDUCATION



3© OECD 2021

Educati on’s achievements and challenges
Education	has	seen	massive	expansion	over	 the	

years	with	unprecedented	growth	in	parti	cipati	on	and	
att	ainment	levels.	Over	the	past	200	years,	educati	on	
systems	have	developed	into	major	engines	of	economic	
growth	and	prosperity,	state	and	community	building,	
and	social	progress.	By	developing	the	knowledge,	
skills,	attitudes	and	values	on	which	societies	rely,	
forging	 social	 cohesion	 and	 preparing	 people	 to	
become	and	remain	competent	workers	and	acti	ve	
citi	zens,	educati	on	has	shaped	the	world	we	live	in	
today.	In	parti	cular,	the	expansion	of	educati	on	and	the	
increased	supply	of	skilled	workers	and	citi	zens	have	
fostered	democracy,	the	emergence	of	inclusive	social	
and	economic	insti	tuti	ons,	and	the	transformati	on	to	
innovati	on-oriented	knowledge	societi	es.	Like	OECD	
countries,	emerging	and	developing	countries	have	
oft	en	followed	similar	routes	in	expanding	educati	onal	

opportunity	–	someti	mes	at	a	more	rapid	pace.	In	some,	
the	quality	and	equity	of	educati	on	are	now	greater	than	
in	OECD	countries.

At	the	same	time,	the	world	has	seen	a	growing	
disconnect	between	the	infi	nite	growth	imperati	ve	
and	the	fi	nite	resources	of	our	planet;	between	the	
financial	economy	and	the	real	economy;	between	
the	wealthy	and	the	poor;	between	the	concept	of	
our	gross	domestic	product	and	the	well-being	of	
people;	between	technology	and	social	needs;	and	
between	governance	and	the	perceived	voicelessness	
of	people.	No	one	should	hold	educati	on	responsible	
for	all	this	but	neither	should	one	underesti	mate	the	
role	that	the	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	and	values	of	
people	play	in	social	and	economic	development,	and	
in	shaping	cultural	contexts.	Our	economies	are	shift	ing	

A CHANGING 
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towards	regional	hubs	of	producti	on,	linked	together	
by	global	chains	of	informati	on	and	goods,	but	always	
concentrated	where	comparati	ve	advantage	can	be	built	
and	renewed.	This	makes	the	distributi	on	of	knowledge	
and	wealth	crucial,	and	that	is	inti	mately	ti	ed	to	the	
distributi	on	of	educati	on	opportunity.

Because	 of	 the	 long	 time	 horizon	 involved	 in	
transmitting	 the	 heritage	 of	 humankind	 to	 new	
generations	and	preparing	young	people	 for	 their	

enti	re	lives,	educati	on	tends	to	be	a	conservati	ve	social	
system.	But	it	is	the	most	important	social	system	for	
anticipating	and	preparing	the	future.	What	young	
children	learn	in	early	childhood	educati	on	today	will	
aff	ect	their	aspirati	ons	and	contributi	ons	to	society,	their	
health,	their	behaviour	and	the	cost	of	social	security	
when	they	reach	old	age.	This	tension	between	the	past	
and	the	future	is	typical	for	educati	on.

Learning for an uncertain future
The	future	is	unpredictable.	The	acronym	VUCA	–	

volati	lity,	uncertainty,	complexity,	ambiguity	–	suggests	
that	we	live	in	a	ti	me	and	a	world	where	the	future	
is	intrinsically	unknown.	To	educators	and	educati	on	
policy	makers,	this	is	a	troubling	message.	How	can	they	
educate	learners	for	jobs	that	have	not	yet	been	created,	
to	use	technologies	that	have	not	yet	been	invented,	
or	to	solve	social	problems	we	cannot	yet	imagine?	
Today,	we	are	living	in	a	ti	me	of	dramati	c	change	and	
unexpected	turns.	The	immediate	future	looks	grim	and	
promising	at	the	same	ti	me.	But	we	are	not	the	victi	ms	
of	change	or	its	powerless	spectators;	we	constantly	
shape	the	future	ourselves.	The	future	is	always	in	the	
making,	and	it	is	our	work.

Educati	on	is	at	a	crossroads	and	the	pandemic	has	
further	aggravated	the	sense	of	disorientati	on.	Some	
see	no	clear	future	for	educati	onal	insti	tuti	ons	as	they	
have	existed	for	centuries.	Others	claim	that	previous	
innovati	on	in	educati	on	has	failed,	and	advocate	re-
emphasising	discipline,	memorisati	on	and	other	recipes	

that	were	successful	in	the	past.	Moreover,	many	believe	
that	educati	on	has	failed	in	keeping	its	promises	of	
fairness,	equity	and	social	mobility.	Educati	on	is	about	
investing	and	believing	 in	 the	 future;	despair	and	
pessimism	are	its	worst	enemies.	Young	people	are	less	
likely	to	invest	their	ti	me	and	energy	in	bett	er	educati	on	
if	it	seems	irrelevant	to	the	demands	of	the	“real”	world.	
Businesses	are	less	likely	to	invest	in	their	employees’	
lifelong	learning	if	those	workers	move	away	for	a	bett	er	
job.	And	policy	makers	are	more	likely	to	prioriti	se	the	
urgent	over	the	important	–	even	if	the	latt	er	includes	
educati	on,	an	investment	in	the	future	well-being	of	
society.

As	with	other	mega-challenges	that	face	humanity	
today	such	as	climate	change,	the	impact	of	arti	fi	cial	
intelligence	(AI)	and	new	technologies,	mass	migrati	on	
or	global	taxati	on,	human	ingenuity	is	key.	Through	
research,	through	building	on	both	data	and	experience,	
and	by	nurturing	collecti	ve	intelligence,	imaginati	on	and	
vision,	we	can	create	a	bett	er	future.

Disrupti ve technological change
Technological	 change	has	 challenged	education	

throughout	history,	giving	rise	to	new	opportuniti	es	
and	changing	demands.	To	keep	pace	and	anti	cipate	the	
impact	of	technological	change	requires	vision,	boldness	
and	courage	from	leaders	and	policy	makers,	as	well	
as	capacity	on	the	ground.	Arti	ficial	intelligence,	cloud	
computi	ng,	big	data,	the	Internet	of	Things,	virtual	reality	
and	other	forms	of	digitalisati	on	are	fundamentally	
reshaping	the	world,	changing	what	we	learn	as	well	
as	the	means	through	which	we	learn.	The	pandemic	is	
accelerati	ng	the	digital	transformati	on.	Today,	we	face	
the	reality	of	“hyper-digital”	futures	in	just	10	to	15	
years	–	futures	with	universal	connecti	vity,	ubiquitous	
computi	ng,	disrupti	ve	digital	business	models,	mostly	
automated	physical	producti	on,	increasingly	virtual	
work	and	digiti	sed	global	trade.	All	this	will	transform	
businesses	and	markets,	the	nature	of	work	and	the	
demand	for	skills,	as	well	as	the	ways	in	which	we	
parti	cipate	in	physical	or	virtual	communiti	es	and	engage	
in	personal	relati	onships.	Digitalisati	on	affects	security	
and	privacy	as	well	as	health	and	well-being,	parti	cularly	
among	children.	It	impacts	social	relati	onships,	social	

cohesion	and	the	functi	oning	of	democracy.	Yet	while	
digital	technologies	and	globalisati	on	can	have	disrupti	ve	
implicati	ons	for	our	economic	and	social	structure,	such	
implicati	ons	are	not	predetermined.	It	is	the	nature	of	
our	collecti	ve	response	to	these	disrupti	ons	that	will	
determine	their	outcomes	–	the	conti	nuous	interplay	
between	the	technological	fronti	er	and	the	cultural,	
social,	insti	tuti	onal	and	economic	contexts	and	agents	
that	we	mobilise,	including	educati	on	communiti	es.

Digital	technologies	bring	important	changes	and	
opportuniti	es	to	what	people	need	to	learn	as	well	as	how	
they	learn	in	a	technology-rich	world.	They	enable	us	to	
reach	new	populati	ons	such	as	older	people;	youth	who	
are	not	in	employment,	educati	on	or	training	(NEETs);	
and	people	with	special	needs.	Technology	enables	
educators	and	learners	to	access	knowledge	in	multi	ple	
formats,	and	in	ways	that	bridge	ti	me	and	space.	It	also	
supports	new	ways	of	teaching	that	focus	on	learners	as	
acti	ve	parti	cipants.	When	schools	had	to	close	and	in-
person	educati	on	replaced	by	other	forms	of	educati	onal	
delivery,	teachers,	schools	and	enti	re	systems	turned	to	
distance	educati	on	whether	through	low-tech	media	
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or	advanced	digital	technologies.	The	most	advanced	
and	pro-acti	ve	systems	discovered	technologies	that	
enhance	experienti	al	learning	by	supporti	ng	project-	
and	enquiry-based	teaching	methods,	facilitati	ng	hands-
on	acti	viti	es	and	co-operati	ve	learning,	and	delivering	
formative	 real-time	assessments.	There	were	also	
interesti	ng	examples	of	technology	supporti	ng	learning	
with	interacti	ve,	non-linear	courseware	based	on	state-
of-the-art	instructi	onal	design,	sophisti	cated	soft	ware	
for	experimentati	on	and	simulati	on,	social	media	and	
educati	onal	games.	These	are	the	learning	tools	that	
are	necessary	to	develop	21st-century	knowledge	
and	skills.	Today,	one	teacher	can	educate	and	inspire	
millions	of	learners,	and	communicate	their	ideas	to	the	
enti	re	world.	The	pandemic	has	accelerated	the	digital	
transformati	on	of	educati	on.	The	change	is	coming	
abruptly	and	many	lessons	are	sti	ll	to	be	learned,	but	
the	change	itself	is	irreversible.

Perhaps	the	most	disti	nguishing	feature	of	digital	
technologies	 is	that	they	not	only	serve	 individual	
learners	and	educators	but	can	also	build	an	ecosystem	
of	learning	predicated	on	collaborati	on.	Technology	
can	build	communiti	es	of	learners	that	make	learning	
more	collaborati	ve,	thereby	enhancing	goal	orientati	on,	
motivation,	 persistence	 and	 the	 development	 of	
effecti	ve	learning	strategies.	Similarly,	technology	can	
build	communiti	es	in	which	educators	share	and	enrich	

educati	onal	resources	and	practi	ces,	and	collaborate	
on	professional	growth	and	the	insti	tuti	onalisati	on	of	
professional	practi	ce.	It	can	also	help	system	leaders	and	
governments	develop	and	share	best	practi	ce	around	
curriculum	design,	policy	and	pedagogy.	However,	there	
may	be	tensions	between	digital	ecosystems	of	learning,	
the	social	functi	ons	of	educati	on	and	physical	learning	
environments.

Whether	they	come	in	the	form	of	gradually	evolving	
trends	or	abrupt	systemic	shocks,	changes	reshape	
the	world,	the	preoccupati	ons	and	belief	systems	of	
the	children,	young	people,	families	and	communiti	es	
that	educati	on	serves;	they	redefine	our	expectati	ons	
of	educati	on	and	aff	ect	the	ways	in	which	learning	is	
organised.	Educati	on	is	no	longer	just	about	teaching	
students	something	but	helping	them	develop	a	reliable	
compass	and	the	tools	to	confi	dently	navigate	through	
an	increasingly	complex,	volati	le	and	uncertain	world.	
Success	in	educati	on	today	is	about	identi	ty,	it	is	about	
agency	and	it	is	about	purpose.	It	is	about	building	
curiosity	–	opening	minds;	it	is	about	compassion	–	
opening	hearts,	and	it	is	about	courage	–	mobilising	our	
cogniti	ve,	social	and	emoti	onal	resources	to	take	acti	on.	
These	may	turn	out	to	be	the	best	weapons	against	the	
greatest	threats	of	our	ti	me:		ignorance	–	the	closed	
mind;	hate	–	the	closed	heart,	and	fear	–	the	enemy	
of	agency.	

Educati on for a new social contract
Changes	in	social	strati	fi	cati	on	and	the	social	fabric	

have	a	deep	impact	on	how	different	social	groups	
integrate	educati	on	into	their	strategic	behaviour.	For	
many	years,	educati	on	was	the	most	important	route	to	
improving	one’s	life	and	those	of	one’s	children	through	
upward	social	mobility.	However,	 in	several	OECD	
countries,	upward	social	mobility	has	become	more	
diffi		cult	to	achieve,	and	the	fear	of	downward	social	
mobility	is	becoming	more	widespread	in	the	middle	
classes.	Large	parts	of	the	populati	on	seem	to	believe	
that	the	social	contract	of	the	20th-century	welfare	state	
of	which	public	educati	on	is	an	important	component	
has	either	ended	or	no	longer	serves	their	interests.	
The	meritocrati	c	ideal	that	one	can	secure	a	bett	er	life	
than	that	of	their	parents	through	educati	on,	talent	
and	effort	was	crucial	to	the	expansion	of	educati	on	
systems	in	the	second	half	of	the	20th	century.	But	
when	the	engine	of	social	mobility	starts	to	sputt	er,	
trust	in	school	systems	falters	and	young	people	from	
vulnerable	backgrounds	may	no	longer	invest	their	ti	me	
and	energy	into	schooling.	The	consequences	of	this	will	
be	felt	beyond	educati	on	when	people	lose	trust	in	the	
“social	contract”,	become	defi	ant	towards	the	“system”,	
embrace	populism	and	turn	away	from	democracy.

While	educati	on	has	been	the	most	powerful	vehicle	
for	the	progress	of	social	groups	and	enti	re	nati	ons,	
and	their	escape	from	poverty	and	social	exclusion,	it	
can	also	be	a	vehicle	for	inequality	itself.	Educati	onal	

opportuniti	es	are	not	fairly	distributed	within	societi	es.	
Educati	on	contributes	to	the	transmission	of	advantages	
and	privileges	from	one	generati	on	to	the	other.	The	
selecti	on	functi	on	of	modern	educati	on	systems	oft	en	
confounds	talent	with	social	background.

Yet,	educati	on	is	sti	ll	the	main	insti	tuti	onal	framework	
that	keeps	societi	es	together.	It	is	through	educati	on	
that	societi	es	can	build	social	cohesion	by	integrati	ng	
new	generati	ons	and	newcomers	into	the	social	fabric.	
By	insti	lling	a	common	canon	of	knowledge,	shared	
behaviours	and	collective	social	values,	education	
develops	shared	identi	ti	es	and	a	sense	of	belonging.	It	
can	also	ensure	a	good	start	for	every	young	person	by	
securing	a	level	of	foundati	onal	skills	and	competences	
that	help	with	entry	into	the	labour	market.	Educati	onal	
institutions	face	 increasing	pressure	to	fulfil	these	
functi	ons	and	promises,	and	failing	to	do	so	would	result	
in	a	huge	social	cost.	For	societi	es,	the	long-term	cost	
of	low	skills	is	significant	and	oft	en	underesti	mated,	
as	are	the	risks	of	decreasing	interpersonal	trust	and	
social	cohesion.

The	pandemic	has	deepened	our	understanding	of	
how	educati	on	keeps	inequality	and	social	cohesion	
in	balance.	When	schools	closed	or	had	to	turn	to	
distance	educati	on	and	home	schooling,	one	of	the	
immediate	eff	ects	was	the	amplifi	cati	on	of	inequality.	
Schools	are	now	widely	recognised	as	social	insti	tuti	ons	
that	help	contain	social	inequality.	When	educati	on	
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systems	turn	to	fl	exible,	diversifi	ed	and	personalised	
ways	of	working,	the	risk	of	social	diff	erenti	ati	on	and	
inequaliti	es	increases.	The	post-pandemic	educati	onal	
reality	will	require	systems	to	look	for	new	soluti	ons	to	
the	challenges	of	inequity	and	fairness	in	educati	on.	

The	“one-size-fi	ts-all”	approach	of	schooling	will	falter	
as	personalised	learning	rises	in	importance.	In	this	
transiti	on	the	approaches	to	equity	and	diversity	will	
need	to	change.

Reimagining the purposes of educati on
Today	more	than	ever,	our	changing	environment	

is	 pushing	 us	 to	 question	 and	 reimagine	 the	
purposes	of	 education.	Unlike	previous	 stages	of	
technological	change,	digitalisati	on	and,	especially,	
arti	ficial	intelligence	will	open	up	hitherto	unknown	
possibilities.	Digital	 technologies	will	 not	merely	
disrupt	our	jobs,	communiti	es	and	lives	but	enhance	
our	capabiliti	es.	Smart	machines	and	bio-	and	neurotech	
will	superempower	people	with	enti	rely	new	cogniti	ve	
and	sensory	capabiliti	es.	At	the	same	ti	me,	humans	are	
in	danger	of	losing	their	economic	value	as	biological	
and computer engineering render many forms of human 
activity	redundant	and	decouple	 intelligence	from	
consciousness.	This	has	profound	consequences	for	
the	purpose	of	educati	on.	That	is	why	it	is	important	
to	understand	and	anti	cipate	technological	advances,	
especially	in	the	fi	eld	of	arti	fi	cial	intelligence,	in	order	
to	proacti	vely	shape	the	future	of	educati	on.

Tomorrow’s	educati	onal	insti	tuti	ons	will	need	to	help	
learners	think	for	themselves	and	join	others	in	work	and	
citi	zenship.	They	need	to	help	learners	develop	a	strong	
sense	of	right	and	wrong,	and	sensiti	vity	to	the	claims	
that	others	make.	Individuals	will	need	to	learn	to	live	
with	themselves,	with	others,	and	with	the	planet.	At	
work,	at	home	and	in	the	community	people	will	need	
a	deep	understanding	of	how	others	think,	whether	as	
scienti	sts	or	arti	sts,	and	how	others	live	in	different	
cultures	and	traditi	ons.	Whatever	tasks	machines	may	
be	taking	over	from	humans	at	work,	the	demands	on	our	
capabiliti	es	to	contribute	meaningfully	to	social	and	civic	

life	will	always	keep	evolving.	Digital	technologies	do	
not	oblige	us	to	enter	an	impossible	war	with	machines	
but	invite	us	to	reconsider	what	it	means	to	be	“human”	
and	how	we	can	imagine	a	fl	ourishing	life.

Although	 the	challenges	 facing	education	 today	
may	seem	daunti	ng,	many	resources	can	be	mobilised	
to	overcome	them.	Knowledge	about	education	 is	
turning	into	the	most	valuable	resource	for	educati	on	
itself.	Indeed,	the	growth	in	science	and	research	is	also	
enhancing	the	transformati	ve	capacity	of	educati	on	
systems.	New	knowledge	about	educati	on	is	created	
at	a	very	rapid	pace,	renewing	the	knowledge	base	on	
which	educati	on	thrives	but	also	making	old	knowledge	
obsolete.	For	a	long	ti	me,	educati	on	combined	limited	
scienti	fi	c	knowledge	with	experience	developed	and	
transmitted	by	educators,	often	complemented	by	
personal	 ingenuity	and	imagination.	Innovations	in	
educati	on	were	driven	more	by	presumpti	ons	about	
children’s	innate	curiosity,	for	example,	than	by	scienti	fic	
evidence	of	cogniti	on	and	brain	development.	This	is	
changing	today	due	to	progress	in	various	scienti	fic	
disciplines	relevant	to	educati	on.	A	new	“science	of	
learning”	is	emerging,	composed	of	building	blocks	
from	cogniti	ve	psychology,	neuroscience,	brain	research	
and	social	psychology.	This	offers	opportuniti	es	for	
educati	on	systems	to	not	only	drasti	cally	improve	the	
effi		cacy	of	educati	onal	practi	ce	but	strengthen	teacher	
professionalism	and	overall	social	trust	in	educati	on.
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We	used	to	learn	to	do	the	work,	now	learning	is	the	
work.	Our	prosperity	and	well-being	hinge	on	individual	
and	collecti	ve	ways	of	knowing,	understanding	and	
changing	the	conditi	ons	in	which	we	live	together.	
This	applies	to	the	current	pandemic	but	also	to	future	
risks	and	shocks,	whether	caused	by	technology,	climate	
change,	demography	and	social	change,	or	natural	
disasters.	Technology	is	enhancing	human	capabiliti	es	
while	man-made	obstacles	to	sustainable	well-being	

challenge	human	civilisati	on’s	ingenuity.	Increasing	
interdependence	is	connecti	ng	our	fates	across	the	
globe.	Above	all,	human	learning	is	about	enhancing	
potenti	al	and	opportuniti	es.	In	the	future,	learning	will	
enable	individuals,	communiti	es,	organisati	ons	and	
societi	es	to	translate	opportuniti	es	into	an	acti	ve	sense	
of	agency	that	is	necessary	to	ensure	a	good	life	for	all.	
Learning	is	about	enabling	individuals	and	societi	es	to	
acquire	agency	and	act	for	the	common	good.	

Educati onal insti tuti ons
Learning	as	a	fundamental	human	acti	vity	is	not	bound	

by	place	and	ti	me,	but	the	insti	tuti	onal	setti		ngs	in	which	
it	takes	place	conti	nue	to	evolve.	Human	history	has	
created	insti	tuti	ons	such	as	schools	and	universiti	es	

with	the	mission	of	offering	rich	conditi	ons	for	effecti	ve	
learning.	Over	the	centuries,	these	insti	tuti	ons	have	
changed	from	meeti	ng	the	learning	needs	of	the	few	
to	catering	to	the	many.	They	have	also	formalised	

DIVERSIFYING 
LANDSCAPES OF 
EDUCATION AND SKILLS
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and	professionalised.	They	serve	as	the	main	conduit	
for	the	socialisati	on	of	new	generati	ons;	the	effecti	ve	
allocati	on	of	individuals	to	jobs	and	social	positi	ons	in	
an	increasingly	high-skilled	workforce;	the	promoti	on	of	
social	mobility	and	social	progress;	and	the	development	
of	identi	ty	and	citi	zenship.	Educati	onal	insti	tuti	ons	fulfi	l	
these	functi	ons	by	professionally	supporti	ng	cogniti	ve	
growth	and	transmission	of	knowledge,	but	also	by	
fostering	 character	 development	 and	 behavioural	
training,	and	insti	lling	values	and	ethical	judgment.	At	
the	same	ti	me,	in	the	public	consciousness,	traditi	onal	

education	institutions	(formal	education)	are	under	
increasing	scruti	ny	as	to	their	worth	and	whether	they	
deliver	“real”	educati	on	that	is	aligned	with	real	world	
needs.	This	is	not	a	new	opinion	but	voices	justi	fying	
that	positi	on	are	more	conspicuous	(e.g.,	tech	billionaires	
who	dropped	out	of	formal	educati	on;	public	discourse	
about	how	misaligned	educati	on	insti	tuti	ons	are	with	the	
modern	workplace	and	technology).	In	sum,	it	is	a	batt	le	
for	hearts	and	minds:	the	OECD	needs	to	positi	on	itself	
as	an	authority	in	this	shift	ing	landscape.

Ecosystems of educati onal insti tuti ons
Insti	tuti	onalised	setti		ngs	remain	important	in	providing	

spaces	and	opportunities	 for	 learning	but	they	are	
gradually	losing	their	monopoly.	They	need	to	engage	
with	other	channels	and	modes	of	 learning.	School	
closures	and	many	other	ways	the	pandemic	disrupted	
the	operati	ons	of	schools	have	led	to	unprecedented	
technological	and	social	innovati	on	in	educati	on,	obliging	
policy	makers	and	educators	to	think	of	new	ways	to	
configure	the	people,	the	spaces,	the	time	and	the	
technology	to	enable	learning	under	new	conditi	ons.	
It	will	be	key	for	the	future	of	educati	on	to	carefully	
assess	what	has	been	learned	from	these	experiences	in	
diversifying	the	insti	tuti	onal	and	technological	setti		ngs	
of	educati	on.

The	pandemic	has	also	shown	that	no	school	is	an	
island.	Schools	and	teachers	must	interact	and	collaborate	
with	other	sites	of	 learning.	Families	and	personal	
social	relati	ons	–	which	are	themselves	under	constant	
transformati	on	–	remain	important	learning	setti		ngs	with	

which	schools	have	to	negoti	ate	and	collaborate.	When	
schools	closed,	the	support	provided	by	parents	in	home	
schooling	proved	to	be	the	single	most	important	factor	
for	the	successful	conti	nuity	of	student	learning.	Social	
insti	tuti	ons	such	as	health	and	welfare	systems,	politi	cs,	
religion,	traditi	onal	and	new	social	media,	and	many	
other	aspects	of	modern	society	will	play	an	ever	more	
important	role	in	socialising	people	and	providing	spaces	
for	human	learning.	The	disti	ncti	on	between	acquiring	
knowledge	and	skills	(in	schools)	and	applying	them	(in	
workplaces)	is	gradually	eroding	with	components	of	
learning,	assessing	and	qualificati	on	being	renegoti	ated	
between	both	spheres.	Employers	will	become	more	
important	in	not	only	providing	training	and	informal	
learning	at	the	workplace	but	 in	engaging	 in	social	
dialogue	about	the	purpose,	relevance	and	substance	
of	educati	on.	It	will	be	increasingly	diffi		cult	to	keep	young	
people	moti	vated	to	learn	in	schools	when	the	outside	
world	offers	so	much	distracti	on	as	well	as	inspirati	on.

Learning becomes ubiquitous
Technology	is	also	creati	ng	new,	alternati	ve	channels	

for	human	learning	outside	of	insti	tuti	onal	frameworks.	
Isolated	ti	me	and	space	for	learning	was	necessary	when	
teachers	and	resources	were	scarce	but	the	ubiquity	of	
opportuniti	es	will	allow	learning	to	move	beyond	its	
insti	tuti	onal	confinement.	Enhanced	by	technology,	
learning	will	gradually	fl	ow	to	informal	contexts	and	
move	beyond	age-defi	ned	limitati	ons.	Countries	will	
shift		from	qualificati	on-oriented	att	ainment	up	front	to	
a	new	distributi	on	of	learning	and	skills	development	
over	the	lifespan.	Technology	can	support	both	learning	
throughout	life	as	well	as	ways	to	recognise	such	learning.	
Moving	learning	out	of	its	insti	tuti	onal	and	age-related	
barriers	will	create	important	public	policy	challenges,	
requiring	 the	development	of	new	partnerships	 to	
support	learning	with	innovati	ve	arrangements	on	both	
the	supply	and	demand	side.

Formal,	insti	tuti	onalised	educati	on	in	schools	and	
universiti	es	as	we	know	them	today	will	sti	ll	have	a	future	
as	long	as	the	richness	of	its	learning	experiences	offers	
significant	benefits	to	learners.	Learning	is	not	primarily	

a	 transactional	process	of	knowledge	transmission	
but	a	social	and	relati	onal	enterprise	–	we	learn	from	
and	with	people.	Moreover,	learning	happens	best	in	
settings	where	time	and	space	are	condensed	with	
the	single	purpose	of	fostering	 learning.	By	adding	
extrinsic	moti	vati	onal	incenti	ves	to	the	learner’s	intrinsic	
moti	vati	on,	and	by	requiring	the	learner	to	go	where	(s)
he	would	not	go	on	his/her	own,	schools	open	up	the	
mind	to	the	unknown.	At	the	same	ti	me,	schools	and	
universiti	es	need	to	collaborate	bett	er	with	the	outside	
world.	Building	partnerships	between	schools	and	local	
community	organisati	ons,	between	universiti	es	and	local	
businesses,	and	bridging	the	different	worlds	where	
people	learn	will	be	key	for	the	future	of	insti	tuti	onalised	
educati	on.	From	a	pragmati	c	and	policy-relevant	point	
of	view,	this	paper	will	focus	primarily	on	insti	tuti	onal	
educati	on	in	schools	and	universiti	es.	But	it	is	important	
to	remember	that	these	insti	tuti	ons	will	struggle	to	
survive	in	a	world	with	an	abundance	of	other	learning	
opportuniti	es.
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The internati onal dimension
In	the	early	20th	century,	an	insti	tuti	onal	framework	

emerged to provide opportunities for countries to 
engage	in	internati	onal	dialogue	and	mutual	learning.	
While	maintaining	 strong	 connections	 to	 national	
history,	language	and	culture,	educati	on	systems	have	
always	interacted	with	each	other.	Students,	teachers	
and	scienti	sts	have	travelled	and	inspired	each	other	with	
concepts,	theories	and	practi	ces.	Slowly,	but	decisively,	
the	internati	onal,	comparati	ve	perspecti	ve	has	gained	
prominence	in	the	development	of	policies	and	practi	ces.

Since	World	War	 II,	 the	world	has	established	a	
number	of	multi	lateral	organisati	ons	to	bring	nati	ons	
together for a common cause of peace and economic 
prosperity,	founded	on	the	idea	that	collaborati	on	and	
mutual	understanding	can	make	the	world	a	better	
place.	As	inequality	grows	in	some	OECD	countries	and	

conti	nues	to	persist	in	others,	globalisati	on	is	someti	mes	
perceived	as	protecti	ng	the	interests	of	the	elites	and	the	
affluent.	Growing	resistance	to	globalisati	on	culminated	
in	a	series	of	politi	cal	events,	which	have	given	way	to	
more	nati	onalisti	c	and	even	protecti	onist	policies.	It	is	
possible	that	the	pandemic	and	its	aft	ermath	will	further	
reinforce	isolati	onist	tendencies.	In	today’s	climate,	the	
added-value	of	multi	lateralism	must	be	more	clearly	
demonstrated.	The	systemic	threats	of	the	21st	century	
from	pandemics	to	climate	change	or	the	regulati	on	
of	arti	fi	cial	intelligence	require	intense	collaborati	on	
between	countries.	Educati	on	is	no	excepti	on.

Today,	 the	 international	 level	 is	 an	 important	
component	of	the	governance	architecture	in	educati	on.	
Its	functi	on	is	to	complement	jurisdicti	ons	with	lawful	
and	legiti	mate	power	over	educati	on	with	a	space	for	

STRATEGIC PERSPECTIVES 
FOR INTERNATIONAL 
WORK ON EDUCATION 
AND SKILLS
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comparing,	collaborating	and	 learning	from	others’	
experiences.	The	 lack	of	variation	 in	many	aspects	
and	 structural	 components	 of	 education	 systems	
within	jurisdicti	ons	makes	it	diffi		cult	to	assess	their	
eff	ecti	veness.	The	additi	onal	variati	on	internati	onal	
comparisons	bring	adds	an	important	source	of	insight.	
Tapping	into	the	best	knowledge	available,	learning	
about	what	works	in	what	context,	confronti	ng	ideas	
and	engaging	in	peer	learning,	can	help	jurisdicti	ons	
perform	bett	er.	Internati	onal	organisati	ons	also	mobilise	
the	comparati	ve	evidence,	research	knowledge	and	

insights	from	peer	review	to	provide	policy	advice	to	
countries,	incorporati	ng	aspects	of	educati	on	policy	
implementati	on	and	evaluati	on.	Comparati	ve	metrics	
used	for	benchmarking	systems	are	now	powerful	tools	
for	policy	development	and	implementati	on.	Trustworthy	
comparati	ve	data	and	indicators	are	rapidly	becoming	
an important resource for governments to assess and 
benchmark	educati	on	systems	against	those	of	other	
countries.	The	OECD	has	become	the	most	prominent	
actor	in	this	regard.

Strategic mission of OECD’s work in educati on
As	formulated	in	the	strategic	mission	of	the	OECD’s	

work	 in	 education,	 the	 fundamental	 rationale	 for	
intergovernmental	collaboration	 in	education	 is	 to	
support	jurisdicti	ons	in	their	efforts	to	achieve	high	
quality	lifelong	learning	for	all,	which	contributes	to	
personal	development,	sustainable	economic	growth	
and	social	cohesion.

This	rati	onale	can	be	further	explicated	by	the	following	
four	purposes:

•	 Learners	have	the	opportunity	and	agency	to	
learn	in	formal,	non-formal	and	informal	environments;

•	 At	least	in	the	initi	al	stages	of	educati	on,	learners	
are	supported	by	capable	and	professional	educators;

•	 Educational	 institutions	 provide	 learning	
opportuniti	es	in	high-quality,	equitable,	cost-effecti	ve	
and	innovati	on-friendly	ways,	both	in	partnership	with	
and	as	complements	of	other	learning	environments	and	
organisati	ons,	including	workplaces;

•	 Educati	on	systems	deliver	on	economic	and	
social	outcomes	and	are	capable	of	adapti	ng	themselves	
to	new	challenges.

Opportunity and agency
The	goal	of	educati	on	is	to	empower	learners,	both	

individually	and	collecti	vely.	As	societi	es	conti	nue	to	
change,	educati	on	systems	need	to	adapt.	They	need	to	
provide	the	most	adequate	opportuniti	es	to	people	to	
develop	the	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	and	values	that	
enable	them	to	realise	their	potenti	al	throughout	their	
lives	–	from	early	childhood	to	old	age.	Learners	need	
to	develop	agency	and	co-agency	to	thrive	in	a	changing	
world.	They	need	to	develop	a	sense	of	responsibility	
to	acti	vely	parti	cipate	in	building	societi	es,	and	the	
ability	to	define	purpose	and	take	acti	ons	to	achieve	
goals,	including	realising	their	own	learning.	Developing	
agency	over	one’s	life	and	learning	is	itself	the	outcome	
of	systems’	capaciti	es	to	provide	opportuniti	es	to	learn.	
Learners	will	need	to	take	ownership	and	responsibility	
to	 design	 their	 own	 learning	 trajectories	 through	
combinati	ons	of	insti	tuti	onalised	formal	and	non-formal	
educati	on	with	self-directed,	autonomous	and	informal	
learning.

This	puts	the	development	of	broader,	transversal	
skills,	as	well	as	atti		tudes,	values	and	metacogniti	ve	skills,	
at	the	same	level	as	traditi	onal	disciplinary	knowledge.	
However,	learners	will	need	guidance	and	support	to	
exercise	agency	in	shaping	their	learning	biography.	
They	will	need	to	be	confident	that	insti	tuti	onal	learning	
environments	will	recognise	their	prior	learning	through	
accreditati	on	that	enables	them	to	seamlessly	reconnect	
with	insti	tuti	onal	and	informal	learning.

The	pandemic	has	significantly	strengthened	the	
importance	of	learner	empowerment.	The	pandemic	
is	a	stress	test	for	educati	on’s	resilience	to	provide	
opportuniti	es	to	learn	even	amidst	the	most	diffi		cult	
circumstances	and	for	students’	 resilience	to	steer	
their	own	learning.	Even	as	schools	are	becoming	fully	
operati	onal	again,	one	of	the	lessons	to	be	learned	from	
the	experiences	during	the	pandemic	will	be	that	schools	
and	teachers	need	to	nurture	agency,	metacogniti	on	and	
self-control	as	much	as	cogniti	ve	development.

At	the	same	ti	me,	educati	on	systems	are	increasingly	
challenged	to	improve	equality	of	opportunity,	foster	
social	inclusion	and	integrate	students	from	diverse	
social,	 cultural	and	ethnic	backgrounds.	Education	
systems	that	fail	on	equity	allow	talent	to	be	wasted	at	
a	ti	me	when	all	countries	are	transiti	oning	to	knowledge-
intensive	economies	and	societi	es.	The	pandemic	has	
signifi	cantly	intensifi	ed	inequiti	es	in	educati	on.	Some	of	
the	bett	er-off		students	had	the	economic	and	cultural	
resources and support to maintain or even improve 
their	learning	while	more	vulnerable	and	disadvantaged	
students	immensely	suff	ered.	When	schools	close,	social	
support	networks	falter	and	vulnerable	students	become	
dependent	on	very	low	levels	of	support	at	home	or	in	
their	communiti	es.	Where	there	was	already	a	serious	
issue	of	equity	in	educati	on	systems	before,	the	pandemic	
has	made	it	even	much	more	dramati	c.
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Professional educators
Although	autonomous,	self-directed,	technology-

supported	learning	will	become	far	more	prevalent	in	
the	future,	learning	is	a	social	experience	that	happens	
through	interacti	ons	between	the	learner	and	other	
people,	 including	peers,	educators,	tutors,	mentors	
and	coaches.	Teachers	are	professionals	who	design	
and	 engineer	 learning	 environments	 and	 learning	
processes,	and	support	learning	through	a	variety	of	
professional	interventi	ons.	They	need	deep	knowledge	
and	understanding	of	the	content	which	they	teach	
and	how	we	learn.	They	need	to	know	how	to	support	
learning	through	instructi	on,	facilitati	on	and	coaching.	
Teachers	also	consti	tute	a	major	part	of	the	educati	on	
workforce	and	as	front-line	professionals	of	the	system	
they	embody	a	large	amount	of	academic	and	experienti	al	
knowledge.	

Developing	teachers	as	a	profession	is	an	important	
public	policy	objecti	ve.	This	includes	recruiti	ng	and	
retaining	eff	ecti	ve	teachers;	providing	them	with	initi	al	
educati	on	and	conti	nuing	professional	development;	
offering	inducti	on	and	mentoring	when	entering	the	
profession;	establishing	att	racti	ve	career	structures	
with	appropriate	financial	compensati	on;	regulati	ng	
working	conditi	ons;	and	safeguarding	the	att	racti	veness	
and	reputati	on	of,	and	the	social	trust	in,	the	teaching	
profession.	At	the	same	ti	me,	modern	educati	on	systems	
need	to	bett	er	recognise	and	arti	culate	the	roles	and	
functi	ons	of	other	educators	in	the	system,	whether	
trainers,	coaches	or	other	professionals	in	workplaces,	
or	tutors	and	peers	in	self-organised	communiti	es	of	
learners.	

Educati onal insti tuti ons
Societies	still	rely	heavily	on	specific	institutional	

environments	such	as	schools	(including	early	childhood	
educati	on	centres,	universiti	es,	vocati	onal	educati	on	
centres,	 adult	 education	 centres,	 etc.)	 to	 provide	
the	 space	 and	 time	 for	 learning.	Maintaining	 and	
improving	the	insti	tuti	onal	framework	in	educati	on	is	
an	important	task	for	public	policy,	although	that	does	

not	necessarily	mean	that	public	authoriti	es	provide	
or	own	educati	onal	insti	tuti	ons.	Together	with	many	
other	actors	and	stakeholders,	public	authoriti	es	are	
responsible	for	ensuring	high-quality	and	equitable	
learning	environments	in	a	cost-effecti	ve	and	innovati	on-
friendly	way.

Educati on systems
Improving	quality,	equity,	efficiency	and	innovati	on	in	

educati	on	systems	is	criti	cally	important		though	many	
countries	 face	mounting	obstacles	and	challenges.	
Outdated	physical	infrastructure	originati	ng	from	the	
early	days	of	educati	onal	expansion	constrains	modern	
forms	of	 learning	 and	needs	 to	be	 renovated	 and	
reconstructed.	Cost-effi		ciency	becomes	a	major	issue	

for	systems	that	struggle	to	improve	producti	vity,	leading	
to	rising	costs	per	learner.	Educati	on	systems	will	have	to	
draw	lessons	from	the	COVID-19	experience	to	redesign	
educati	on	in	a	more	cost-eff	ecti	ve	and	effi		cient	way	
through	smart	combinati	ons	of	school-based	learning	
and	alternati	ve	delivery	modes.
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The	following	secti	ons	discuss	some	mid-	and	long-
term	possibilities	 for	 future-oriented	 international	
collaborati	on	in	educati	on.	First,	the	paper	discusses	
three	important	concepts	to	guide	refl	ecti	on	on	the	
future	of	education.	The	three	concepts	constitute	
the	 space	 in	which	new	avenues	 for	 international	
collaborati	on	can	be	developed.	Next,	three	conditi	ons	
for	future-oriented	work	in	educati	on	are	considered.	

Successful	moves	to	innovati	ve	and	future-oriented	
internati	onal	work	in	educati	on	hinge	on	progress	made	
in	these	three	conditi	ons.	Finally,	two	central	imperati	ves	
for	policy	development	are	presented.

The	following	graphic	depicts	the	interrelati	onships	
among	the	eight	components.

Three concepts to guide refl ecti on on the future of educati on 
and learning

1. Approach learning in an integrated and balanced way
The	concept	of	formal	educati	on	is	closely	connected	

to	 ideas	of	cognitive	development	and	knowledge	
transfer.	For	a	long	ti	me,	these	functi	ons	consti	tuted	
the	 essence	 of	 schooling	 but	 this	 idea	 has	 come	

under	pressure	in	the	last	decades.	It	is	not	abstract	
knowledge,	as	such,	but	what	learners	can	do	with	it	
that	is	now	essenti	al.	The	success	of	the	Programme	
for	Internati	onal	Student	Assessment	(PISA)	and	its	

AVENUES FOR 
INTERNATIONAL 
COLLABORATION
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adult	counterpart,	the	Programme	for	the	Internati	onal	
Assessment	of	Adult	Competencies	(PIAAC),	is	largely	
due	to	their	analyti	cal	and	assessment	frameworks,	
which	put	real-world	competency	in	applying	and	using	
cogniti	ve	skills	front	and	centre.	Work	on	adult	learning	
across	the	life	course	has	further	reinforced	the	idea	that	
learning	should	be	relevant	to	work,	social	parti	cipati	on	
and	real	life.	Competency-based	educati	on	has	proven	to	
be	an	important	correcti	on	to	an	educati	onal	paradigm	
dominated	 by	 the	 reproduction	 of	 subject-matter	
knowledge.

At	the	same	ti	me,	neuroscienti	fi	c	research	on	learning	
also	demonstrates	 that	 competencies	are	built	on	
solid	background	knowledge.	Smart	memorisation	
and	retrieval	practi	ce	are	shown	to	be	very	eff	ecti	ve	
in	fostering	the	mastery	of	subject	areas.	Finding	the	
right	balance	between	subject	knowledge	and	 the	
thinking	skills	that	underlie	and	frame	the	disciplines	
will	remain	an	important	challenge	for	educati	on,	as	it	is	
for	PISA	and	PIAAC.	There	is	much	to	gain	from	sharing	
experiences	with	curriculum	design	and	implementati	on	
internati	onally.

In	 recent	 years,	 the	 OECD	 has	 expanded	 and	
strengthened	its	assessments	of	learning	outcomes	by	
including	other	essenti	al	domains	of	learning	beyond	
profi	ciency	in	core	academic	domains.	In	2015,	PISA	
provided	the	fi	rst	internati	onal	assessment	of	social	
skills,	measured	as	collaborati	ve	problem-solving.	Thanks	
in	part	to	the	OECD’s	pioneering	work	on	this	topic,	the	
idea	that	social	and	emoti	onal	learning	is	as	important	as	
the	development	of	cogniti	ve	domains	is	gaining	tracti	on.	
The	results	of	OECD’s	Survey	of	Social	and	Emoti	onal	
Skills	 (SSES)	 have	 provided	 the	 first	 international	
comparative	data	on	social	and	emotional	 learning.	
It	 is	an	example	of	the	OECD	leading	international	
collaborati	on	in	a	sti	ll	contested	fi	eld.

The	development	of	social	and	emoti	onal	skills	is	a	
shared	responsibility	of	families,	communiti	es,	peer	
networks	and,	for	good	reason,	schools.	In	some	systems,	
the	harmonious	development	of	a	person’s	character	is	
considered	an	important	purpose	of	public	educati	on	
while	in	other	systems	it	is	sti	ll	contested	that	public	
schools	have	a	role	to	play	in	this	domain.	But	schools	will	
not	be	able	to	do	this	alone.	Even	more	than	cogniti	ve	

Develop 
a new 

approach to 
equity and 

inclusiveness in 
education

Provide advice on how to 
improve cost-efficiency 

in education, and 
focus on 

innovationImprove 
the 

understanding 
of human learning

Go 
beyond 
formal 

education

Approach learning 
in a more holistic, 

integrated and 
balanced way

Assess the full 
scope of societal 

outcomes of 
learning

Make lifelong learning the 
guiding concept



14 © OECD 2021

BUILDING THE FUTURE OF EDUCATION

skills,	the	development	of	social	skills	happens	through	
the	 interplay	between	various	 sites	and	 spaces	of	
learning.	Experiences	in	aft	er-school	leisure	acti	viti	es,	
sports,	community	life,	volunteering,	etc.	interact	with	
what	families	and	schools	“teach”	children	and	young	
people.

The	move	to	include	social	and	emoti	onal	learning	
alongside	disciplinary	content	in	OECD’s	educati	on	
work	is	an	important	development.	The	pandemic	will	
be	a	decisive	moment	in	moving	the	agenda	on	social	
and	emoti	onal	learning	forward.	When	schools	had	to	
drasti	cally	change	their	ways	of	working,	students	with	
well-developed	resilience,	perseverance,	achievement	
moti	vati	on	and	self-control	had	a	disti	nct	advantage.	
Societi	es’	responses	to	the	crisis	called	upon	citi	zen’s	
empathy,	trust	and	responsibility.	Research	on	what	
made	some	countries	more	successful	than	others	in	
managing	and	containing	the	virus	sti	ll	has	to	come	to	
conclusive	fi	ndings	but	the	behavioural	responses	of	
citi	zens,	driven	by	their	opti	mism,	trust	and	resilience	
may	well	be	key	factors.	It	will	be	important	to	work	with	
countries in addressing these and many other issues in 
the	domain	of	social	and	emoti	onal	learning.	This	is	an	
important	and	strategic	area	of	work	for	the	near	and	
mid-term	future.

Yet	knowledge,	skills	and	character	do	not	consti	tute	
the	full	universe	of	human	learning.	Ethical	development	
through	the	integrati	on	of	values	and	moral	norms	is	
an	essenti	al	dimension	of	learning	as	well.	Even	though	
some	countries	have	given	values	significant	space	in	
curriculum	design,	this	is	sti	ll	largely	uncharted	territory	
in	our	understanding	of	human	learning	–	and	how	formal	
and	informal	learning	environments	infl	uence	it.	Values	
have	a	cognitive	component.	Caring	about	climate	
change	for	example	and	developing	the	sense	of	urgency	
to	take	personal	acti	on	requires	a	good	understanding	
of	 the	environmental	 science,	especially	 since	 the	
dramati	c	consequences	of	climate	change	are	situated	
in	a	sti	ll	distant	future.	But	beyond	climate	change	and	
the	pandemic,	social	cohesion	and	global	collaborati	on	
will	also	call	for	human	capabiliti	es	to	reconcile	personal	
and	social	objecti	ves,	and	immediate	and	more	distant	
costs	and	benefi	ts.	How	cogniti	ve	and	non-cogniti	ve	
building	blocks	crystallise	in	the	development	of	strong	
and	durable	ethical	values	and	norms	is	a	question	
requiring	further	analysis.	Several	social	and	emoti	onal	
skills	are	building	blocks	of	values,	such	as	empathy,	
trust	 in	others,	 responsibility	and	tolerance.	PISA’s	
assessment	of	global	competence	in	2018,	for	example,	
demonstrated	the	relati	onship	between	the	social	and	
emoti	onal	dimensions	of	how	young	people	see	and	
value	other	cultures,	and	learn	how	to	engage	in	fruitf	ul	
intercultural	dialogue.	

Arti	fi	cial	intelligence	(AI)	also	generates	fundamental	
questi	ons	about	the	purpose	of	educati	on.	AI	is	forcing	
us	to	redefine	what	is	human	about	human	learning	and	
development.	Understanding	bett	er	the	complementarity	
between	the	capabiliti	es	of	computers	and	humans	will	
have	major	consequences	for	deciding	what	learners	
should	learn.	What	are	the	domains	of	human	acti	vity	
that	will	not	or	should	not	be	taken	on	by	smart	machines	
and	algorithms?	When	many	producti	ve	skills	will	be	
replaced	by	computers,	which	areas	will	remain	“human”?	
What	about	everyday	ethical	decision-making,	 the	
passing	of	legal	judgments	by	judges,	the	diagnosis	of	
a	medical	doctor	based	on	incomplete	and	someti	me	
contradictory	evidence,	or	the	estheti	cal	eye	of	an	arti	st?	
How	should	we	redesign	what	students	learn	in	an	AI-
driven	world	so	that	they	blossom	and	fl	ourish?	Will	
arti	fi	cial	intelligence	fi	nally	provide	educati	on	with	the	
opportunity	to	concentrate	on	what	makes	humans	truly	
human?	The	OECD	can	monitor,	assess	and	anti	cipate	
this	development,	and	put	forward	a	vision	of	how	
human	learning	will	remain	important	for	securing	future	
growth,	prosperity,	social	progress	and	the	overall	quality	
of	life.

At	the	same	ti	me,	AI	will	also	fundamentally	change	the	
ways,	the	channels	and	the	processes	through	which	we	
learn.	We	should	harness	the	power	of	AI,	big	data	and	
learning	analyti	cs	to	provide	more	tailored	and	individual	
learning	at	scale.	Digital	technologies	and	AI	have	the	
potenti	al	of	fundamentally	transforming	educati	on	and	
vastly	improving	its	producti	vity.

Ulti	mately,	learning	results	in	behavioural	change	
and	that	is	when	learning	becomes	socially	relevant	–	
when	knowledge,	skills,	character,	atti		tudes	and	values	
are	mobilised	in	real-life	conditi	ons.	This	process	does	
not	happen	automatically.	We	see	 in	everyday	 life	
that	people	with	highly	developed	cogniti	ve	and	non-
cogniti	ve	abiliti	es	can	behave	diff	erently	than	what	could	
be	expected.	The	phenomenon	of	cogniti	ve	dissonance,	
for	example,	is	well	documented	but	there	are	many	other	
instances	in	which	people	do	not	translate	what	they	
acquire	internally	into	behavioural	change	when	faced	
with	real	challenges.	If	we	want	to	advise	countries	on	
how	educati	on	in	its	diff	erent	dimensions	can	contribute	
to	solving	today’s	and	tomorrow’s	challenges,	we	cannot	
merely	analyse	comparati	ve	strengths	in	cogniti	ve,	social-
emoti	onal	or	ethical	skills.	We	need	to	understand	how	
educati	on	can	bring	these	various	dimensions	together	
to	bring	about	actual	behavioural	change.	This	is	what	
agency	is	about,	and	why	agency	and	co-agency	are	such	
central	concepts	in	modern	educati	on.	In	the	medium	
and	long	term,	climate	change	may	require	large-scale	
behavioural	change	and	the	willingness	of	people	to	
strike	a	diff	erent	balance	between	current	needs	and	
the	future	well-being	of	the	planet.	Educati	on	can	lay	
the	foundati	ons	for	this.	
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2. Make lifelong learning the guiding concept
In	an	age	where	the	volume	of	knowledge	is	growing	

exponentially,	 some	 knowledge	 becomes	 quickly	
obsolete.	And,	as	the	demand	for	skills	changes,	the	idea	
that	what	one	learns	at	school	can	last	for	a	lifeti	me	
becomes	a	dangerous	myth.	The	concept	of	lifelong	
learning	is	not	new	and	has	been	part	of	the	policy	
discourse	for	more	than	half	a	century	but	it	became	
mired	in	rhetoric	with	few	implicati	ons	for	policy	and	
practice.	This	needs	to	change,	especially	with	the	
pressures	that	digitalisati	on	and	arti	fi	cial	intelligence	
exert	on	the	nature	of	jobs	and	what	happens	at	the	
workplace.	We	know	that	digitalisati	on	is	enabling	skills	
development	and	incenti	vising	workers	to	upgrade	their	
skills	sets.	Experts	expect	the	pandemic	to	accelerate	the	
reallocati	on	of	labour	between	economic	sectors	with	
important	consequences	for	up-	and	reskilling.	

The	need	to	learn	is	also	going	to	increase	because	of	
the	increased	complexity	of	societi	es	and	our	daily	life,	
the	exigencies	of	social	parti	cipati	on	and	the	demands	
of	 citizenship.	The	 growing	 demand	 for	 language	
learning	or	digital	skills	acquisiti	on	does	not	only	serve	
job-related	needs	but	is	also	moti	vated	by	many	other	
drivers	from	tourism	to	civic	integrati	on.	From	a	lifelong	
learning	perspecti	ve,	the	disti	ncti	on	between	job-related	
learning	and	people’s	moti	vati	on	to	learn	because	of	
social,	cultural	or	personal	considerati	ons	is	blurring.

Implementing	 lifelong	 learning	will	 require	more	
than	expanding	opportuniti	es	for	adult	learning;	it	will	
push	systems	to	fundamentally	rethink	the	ti	ming	and	
sequencing	of	educati	on	and	skills	development	over	the	
life	course.	This	includes	the	earliest	stages	of	learning,	
which	frame	learner	engagement	in	subsequent	stages.	
Learning	trajectories	will	become	more	complex	for	
people	of	all	ages,	requiring	more	sophisti	cated	support	
arrangements.	Establishing	what	individuals	learn	best	
at	what	stage	in	their	life	and	how	to	distribute	learning	
opportunities	and	resources	over	 the	 lifecycle	will	
become	key	policy	paradigms.	

The	concept	of	lifelong	learning	urges	us	to	rethink	
learning	biographies	and	the	appropriate	architecture	of	
educati	onal	systems.	Some	criti	cal	learning	happens	best	
early	in	the	life	course.	Neuroscience	and	work	on	early	
childhood	educati	on	have	convincingly	demonstrated	

that	early	investments	have	many	positi	ve	effects	later	
in	life,	and	that	limiti	ng	learning	opportuniti	es	can	cause	
irreversible	damage.	For	learning	to	be	effecti	ve	later	
in	life,	it	must	rest	on	a	solid	foundati	on	acquired	early	
in	life.

However,	laying	the	foundati	on	for	lifelong	learning	
does	 not	 imply	 concentrating	 all	 learning	 in	 the	
first	quarter	of	a	lifeti	me.	Front-loaded	educati	onal	
biographies	need	to	evolve	into	more	complex	and	
more	diversified	learning	trajectories	throughout	life	
with	learning	integrated	into	work	and	other	contexts.	
However,	employment	policies,	compensati	on	systems	
and	social	security	arrangements	sti	ll	very	much	rely	
on	 the	 standard	 learning	biography.	The	 idea	 that	
credenti	als	hold	for	a	lifeti	me	will	need	to	give	way	to	
an	approach	whereby	the	relevant	knowledge,	skills,	
atti		tudes	and	values	individuals	currently	demonstrate	
become	visible.	Many	more	fundamental	ideas	about	the	
way	we	organise	educati	on	today	deserve	an	overhaul	
as	well.

Qualificati	ons	and	credenti	als	are	an	important	feature	
of	modern	educati	on	systems.	In	the	industrial	age,	
they	functi	oned	as	adequate	gatekeepers	of	successful	
educational	trajectories,	entry	points	to	the	 labour	
market	and	access	to	professions.	They	also	served	as	
indicators	of	educati	onal	att	ainment,	markers	of	social	
mobility	and	providers	of	guaranteed,	lifeti	me	access	
to	specific	economic	privileges	and	social	status.	In	
tomorrow’s	knowledge	economies,	where	digitalisati	on	
and	AI	drive	constant	professional	mobility	and	changing	
skill	 demand,	 certification	at	 any	 specific	 stage	of	
educati	on	will	lose	its	relevance.	Today,	close	to	40%	
of	workers	in	OECD	countries	already	work	in	a	field	
other	than	their	field	of	study.	There	are	significant	signs	
that	employers	are	starti	ng	to	devalue	qualificati	ons	that	
refl	ect	on	past	att	ainment	in	favour	of	direct	assessments	
of	the	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	and	values	they	see	as	
important	and	that	workers	can	currently	demonstrate.	
The	fragmentati	on	of	standard	educati	onal	trajectories,	
the	spread	of	modularisation,	 the	 increase	 in	part-
ti	me	learning	and	dual	learning	experiences,	and	the	
emergence	of	new	forms	of	assessment	and	certi	fi	cati	on	
(microcredenti	als,	nano-degrees,	digital	badges,	etc.)	

Possible propositi ons

•	 Conti	nue	to	broaden	the	assessment	of	learning	outcomes	to	domains	of	social	and	emoti	onal	learning	
and	discern	lessons	on	how	to	improve	those	outcomes.

•	 Explore	the	possibiliti	es	of	the	assessment	of	value	development	and	ethical	learning,	and	discern	
lessons	on	how	to	improve	those	outcomes.

•	 Assess	and	anti	cipate	the	capabiliti	es	of	computers,	robots	and	AI	against	human	skills,	and	establish	
implicati	ons	for	curriculum	design	and	development.

•	 Ensure	that	the	assessment	of	learning	outcomes	lead	to	recommendati	ons	for	educati	onal	policy	and	
practi	ce	and	curriculum	development	that	are	framed	in	a	holisti	c	and	balanced	view	on	learning.
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all	point	in	the	same	directi	on.	The	diversifi	cati	on	of	
learning	modes	and	channels	during	the	pandemic	is	
also	reinforcing	the	need	to	look	again	at	credenti	aling,	
including	recogniti	on	and	accreditati	on	arrangements	of	
non-formal,	informal	and	prior	learning.	These	important	
transformations	call	fundamental	characteristics	of	
today’s	educati	onal	systems	into	questi	on.

Assessing	learning	outcomes	is	a	major	component	of	
the	OECD’s	work	in	educati	on	and	an	important	generator	
of	data,	comparative	indicators,	analysis	and	policy	
advice.	The	design	and	planning	of	learning	outcomes	
assessments	should	be	based	on	a	comprehensive	and	
integrated	understanding	of	the	learning	biography.	
Currently,	OECD	data	collecti	ons	concentrate	on	the	
end	of	compulsory	schooling	(15	years	old	in	PISA)	and	
adulthood	(16-64	years	old	in	the	Survey	of	Adult	Skills,	
PIAAC).	A	fi	rst	assessment	of	learning	outcomes	and	
child	well-being	at	the	age	of	5	has	also	been	piloted.	
An	assessment	of	social	and	emoti	onal	skills	of	10-	
and	15-year-olds	is	under	development.	Not	all	the	
answers	will	come	from	new	internati	onal	data.	Instead,	

internati	onal	collaborati	on	on	frameworks	that	allow	
countries	to	use	and	compare	nati	onal	data	on	learning	
outcomes	could	play	an	important	role.

All	countries	are	increasingly	confronted	with	these	
challenges	and	questions.	To	overcome	them,	they	
will	need	to	redesign	their	educati	on	systems	around	
the	concept	of	lifelong	learning	by	introducing	more	
fl	exibility	in	learning	trajectories,	new	assessment	and	
credenti	aling	arrangements,	and	by	tearing	down	barriers	
between	the	worlds	of	working	and	learning.	Funding	
arrangements	will	have	to	be	reconsidered	to	ensure	
that	individuals,	the	business	sector	and	governments	
share	the	costs	and	benefits	of	 learning	equitably.	
These	funding	arrangements	will	need	to	account	for	
private	investment	and	equitable	access	of	citi	zens	to	
publicly	funded	volumes	of	educati	on	even	if	learned	in	
diff	erent	ways	and	at	diff	erent	stages	of	the	lifecycle.	The	
similarity	and	complexity	of	these	challenges	provide	a	
space	for	multi	lateral	collaborati	on,	exchange	of	policy	
experiences	and	 international	monitoring	of	policy	
outcomes.

Possible propositi ons

•	 Improve	understanding	of	the	changing	nature	of	learning	biographies	and	their	diversity	in	various	
economic,	social	and	cultural	contexts.

•	 Prioriti	se	educati	on	work	on	the	criti	cally	sensiti	ve	stages	of	the	learning	biography,	such	as	early	
learning	and	learning	at	the	most	important	transiti	ons.

•	 Develop	a	well	thought	out	view	on	the	ti	ming	of	OECD	assessments	of	learning	outcomes	over	the	
life	course.

•	 Support	countries	in	policy	eff	orts	to	move	from	rewarding	educati	onal	att	ainment	to	rewarding	skills	
as	well.

•	 Provide	opportuniti	es	for	peer	learning	and	policy	advice	on	improving	the	fl	exibility	of	educati	on	
systems	with	regard	to	access,	learning	progress	and	certi	fi	cati	on.

•	 Sti	mulate	refl	ecti	on	among	countries	on	the	reallocati	on	of	public	funding	mechanisms	to	support	a	
more	equitable	distributi	on	over	the	life-course.

3. Assess the full scope of societal outcomes of learning
The	OECD’s	work	in	educati	on	has	been	fuelled	by	

the	idea	that	educati	on	is	a	worthwhile	investment	
that	pays	dividends	over	ti	me.	This	idea	has	also	driven	
educati	onal	expansion	over	the	past	decades.	Analyses	
of	economic	and	social	returns	to	educati	on	in	both	
employability	and	earnings	lend	important	support	to	
this	narrative	on	education	and	learning.	However,	
signs	that	the	standard	human	capital	theory	argument	
is	reaching	its	limits	should	be	taken	seriously.	There	will	
be	a	growing	need	to	criti	cally	reassess	the	economic	and	
social	outcomes	of	educati	on.	The	economic	benefits	
of	terti	ary	graduates,	for	example,	are	measured	as	
relati	ve	benefits	but	remain	significant	mainly	because	
the	benefits	 for	the	comparison	category	of	upper	
secondary	graduates	are	decreasing	in	absolute	terms	
due	to	polarisati	on	trends	on	labour	markets.	In	several	

OECD	countries,	the	saturati	on	of	graduate	employment,	
over-qualificati	on,	substi	tuti	ng	effects	and	qualificati	on	
mismatch	signal	a	fundamental	change	in	the	relati	onship	
between	credenti	als	and	economic	outcomes.	In	some	
systems,	vocati	onal	and	technical	educati	on	already	
provides	greater	benefi	ts	for	individuals,	communiti	es,	
regions	and	countries	than	a	university-level	educati	on.	
Amid	these	trends,	the	standard	human	capital	theory	
fails	to	offer	suffi		cient	analyti	cal	and	explanatory	power.	
Work	is	ongoing	at	the	OECD	to	renew	and	update	
our	framework	of	assessing	the	economic	returns	to	
educati	on.

Massive	educational	expansion,	 increasing	inputs	
of	qualificati	ons	and	skills	in	the	workforce	and	the	
economy,	and	technological	progress	can	be	expected	
to	have	a	sti	mulati	ng	effect	on	producti	vity.	In	most	
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OECD	countries,	however,	producti	vity	growth	is	low	
and,	in	some	cases,	stalling.	A	possible	explanati	on	is	
that	the	increasing	number	of	terti	ary-qualified	people	
is	not	matched	by	equivalent	growth	in	skills.	Indeed,	
comparisons	across	the	Internati	onal	Adult	Literacy	
Survey	(IALS),	the	Adult	Literacy	and	Life-skills	Survey	
(ALL)	and	the	Survey	of	Adult	Skills	(PIAAC)	suggest	
that	in	most	countries	average	literacy	and	numeracy	
skills	in	the	workforce	have	not	increased	while	the	
share	of	people	with	advanced	qualificati	ons	has	grown	
significantly.	Over-qualificati	on,	degree	infl	ati	on	and	
skills	mismatch	can	offer	a	parti	al	explanati	on	for	stalling	
producti	vity	growth.	Finding	the	right	argument	on	the	
economic	outcomes	and	benefits	of	educati	on	is	a	very	
important	strategic	challenge.	If	policy	makers	and,	more	
importantly,	learners,	families	and	employers	start	to	
questi	on	the	economic	benefits	of	educati	on,	public	trust	
and	investment	in	educati	on	will	erode.

Next	to	human	capital	as	a	predominantly	economic	
good,	educati	on	also	produces	social	capital.	Educati	on	
not	only	produces	individual	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	
and	values	but		social	norms,	narrati	ves	and	networks	
that	relate	 individuals	to	others	and	keep	societies	
together.	Building	social	capital	may	become	more	
important	as	societi	es	become	more	fragmented,	for	
example,	through	the	impact	of	social	media,	which	lock	
people	into	their	own	small	bubbles.

In	recent	years,	the	OECD	has	put	the	social	outcomes	
of	educati	on	and	learning	on	the	map,	marking	one	of	
its	significant	achievements	in	educati	on.	The	positi	ve	
association	of	educational	attainment	with	health,	
politi	cal	parti	cipati	on,	volunteering,	interpersonal	trust	
and	other	social	outcomes	has	been	amply	demonstrated	
and	is	widely	accepted.	Educati	on	is	now	appropriately	
seen	as	 the	main	mechanism	through	which	social	
opportuniti	es	and	benefits	are	distributed.	The	other	
side	of	the	coin	is	that	educati	on	is	contributi	ng	to	the	
unequal	distributi	on	of	social	opportuniti	es	in	health,	
social	parti	cipati	on	and	many	other	relevant	dimensions	

of	quality	of	life.	Unequal	levels	of	social	outcomes	
across	the	populati	on	are	an	indicator	of	inequality.	At	
the	macro	level,	it	is	now	widely	accepted	that	educati	on	
positi	vely	contributes	to	overall	social	cohesion	while	
also	 reinforcing	 trends	 of	 social	 segregation	 and	
fragmentati	on.	The	data	collecti	on,	analysis	and	policy	
advice	on	the	social	outcomes	and	benefits	of	educati	on	
as	well	as	 its	contradictory	effects	on	the	unequal	
distributi	on	of	these	outcomes	remain	a	strategically	
important	area	of	work.

Health	outcomes	of	education	are	a	particularly	
important	issue	in	this	regard.	There	is	ample	evidence	
that	during	the	pandemic	educati	onal	att	ainment	and	
skills	had	a	strong	impact	on	the	risk	of	being	infected	
and	on	mortality	risk.	Health	behaviour	is	a	complex	
product	of	knowledge,	cogniti	ve	and	non-cogniti	ve	
skills,	values,	and	atti		tudes	and,	is	thus,	to	a	large	extent,	
shaped	by	educati	on	and	learning.	Next	to	the	direct	
outcomes	on	employability	and	life	earnings	are	health	
outcomes	of	educati	on.	As	one	of	the	main	pay	back	
eff	ects	of	educati	onal	investment,	health	outcomes	are	
very	relevant	for	public	budgets.

Broadening	 beyond	 the	 economic	 outcomes	 of	
educati	on	has	been	a	major	achievement	but	the	social	
outcomes	that	have	been	included	in	the	OECD’s	analysis	
so	far	give	only	a	parti	al	picture	of	social	progress	and	
quality	of	life.	For	example,	environmentally	sustainable	
behaviour,	 citizenship,	 empathy	and	various	other	
desirable	outcomes	of	educati	on	–	to	which	the	UN	
Sustainable	Development	Goal	Target	4.7	refers	–	are	
high	on	the	policy	agenda	but	have	so	far	att	racted	litt	le	
empirical	research.	In	many	countries,	other	purposes	of	
educati	on	such	as	nati	on	building,	identi	ty	development	
and	the	cultural	assimilati	on	of	migrant	populati	ons	are	
becoming	important	as	well.	Yet	there	is	no	conceptual	
framework	to	adequately	map	and	classify	the	desired	
outcomes	 of	 education.	This	would	 allow	 for	 the	
development	of	an	empirical	research	strategy.

Possible propositi ons

•	 In	close	collaborati	on	with	ECO,	revise	the	analyti	cal	framework	on	the	economic	returns	to	educati	on.

•	 Improve	the	understanding	of	the	role	of	educati	onal	att	ainment	and	skills	development	in	producti	vity	
growth.

•	 Strengthen	the	data	collecti	on	and	the	analyti	cal	work	on	the	social	outcomes	of	educati	on,	in	parti	cular	
with	regard	to	health	and	citi	zenship.

•	 What	is	the	role	for	educati	on	in	helping	students	ground	their	identi	ti	es	as	part	of	a	culture,	community	
and/or	country?	What	do	belonging	and	community	mean	in	this	context	of	a	hyperindividualism,	fuelled,	in	
part,	by	the	technological	capacity	to	personalise	and	individualise	our	lives?	Building	on	PISA’s	assessment	of	
global	competence,	the	OECD	could	explore	new	areas	of	educati	on’s	societal	outcomes	relevant	to	some	of	
the	OECD’s	strategic	or	horizontal	themes,	such	as	health,	civic	engagement	and	environmental	protecti	on.

•	 While	the	role	of	educati	on	for	some	societal	outcomes	(health,	politi	cal	parti	cipati	on,	etc.)	is	widely	
acknowledged,	this	is	not	yet	the	case	for	other	social	values	like	empathy	and	environmental	atti		tudes,	which	
have	a	cogniti	ve	basis.	There	is	also	a	role	for	educati	on	in	collecti	ve	behavioural	change,	building	collecti	ve	
knowledge	and,	even	more	importantly,	building	collecti	ve	capacity	and	responsibility.
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Three conditi ons for future-oriented work in educati on
4. Improve the understanding of human learning
Compared	with	other	public	policy	domains	such	as	

health,	educati	on	has	been	slow	in	developing	into	a	fully	
evidence-informed	system.	Some	of	the	knowledge	base	
used	by	teachers,	school	leaders	and	policy	makers	is	
outdated;	educati	onal	research	is	limited	in	quanti	ty	and	
quality;	and	adequate	mechanisms	of	knowledge	transfer,	
disseminati	on	and	translati	on	into	policy	and	practi	ce	are	
underdeveloped.	This	has	important	consequences	for	
the	quality	and	effi		ciency	of	learning	experiences,	and	
for	the	producti	vity	of	educati	onal	investments.	In	past	
decades,	educati	on	systems	expanded	without	a	full	
understanding	of	the	best	possible	design	of	learning	
systems.	For	example,	only	recently	have	economists	
and	psychologists	come	to	understand	the	importance	
of	supporti	ng	early	learning	with	proper	insti	tuti	onal	
pedagogical	 learning	environments.	Other	areas	of	
emerging	importance	include	the	science	of	language-
learning	and	the	development	of	numerical	concepts.	
Age-old	didacti	cal	approaches	have	come	under	scruti	ny	
as	our	understanding	of	human	 learning	processes	
has	improved.	Mobilising	the	best	available	research	
knowledge	and	evidence	on	learning,	and	translati	ng	it	
into	policy-relevant	insights	and	formats	is	important	to	
improving	and	innovati	ng	educati	on.

Recent	 technical	 advances	 in	non-invasive	brain	
research	and	new	developments	in	neuroscience	have	
opened	up	a	new	field	of	empirical	research	into	the	
process	of	 learning,	one	 that	 is	 removed	 from	the	
traditi	onal	spheres	of	educati	on	science.	A	new	science	
of	learning	is	emerging,	based	on	the	interdisciplinary	
integration	of	 research	 in	 neuroscience,	 cognitive	
psychology	and	many	related	scientific	disciplines,	
including	AI.	Important	findings	are	emerging	from	this	
field,	and	many	are	att	empti	ng	to	translate	these	into	
educati	onal	policy	and	practi	ce.	However,	we	are	only	
beginning	to	discover	what	happens	in	the	brain	when	

people	learn,	and	as	with	every	other	new	scienti	fic	
discipline,	the	science	of	learning	will	likely	take	a	long	
and	bumpy	road	to	full	maturity.	Yet	there	is	no	doubt	that	
it	will	progressively	alter	and	improve	our	understanding	
of	human	learning	as	well	as	our	insti	tuti	onal	approaches	
to	learning	in	classrooms	and	schools.

One	of	the	important	domains	of	scienti	fi	c	research	
into	human	learning	is	that	of	the	interplay	between	
cogniti	ve	development,	achievement	moti	vati	on,	growth	
mindset	and	well-being.	In	past	years,	student	well-being	
has	become	an	important	dimension	of	schooling.	Well-
being	is	now	seen	as	shaping	the	social	and	emoti	onal	
conditi	ons	for	learning	to	be	eff	ecti	ve	and	sustainable.	
When	 the	 social	 and	 psychological	 climate	 is	 not	
opti	mal,	learning	will	suff	er.	In	recent	OECD	work	in	
educati	on,	considerable	att	enti	on	has	gone	into	issues	
such	as	a	positi	ve	school	climate,	supporti	ve	behaviours	
of	teachers,	and	the	negati	ve	impact	of	bullying	in	its	
many	diff	erent	forms,	etc.	Recent	PISA	work	has	also	
focused	on	achievement	moti	vati	on,	life	sati	sfacti	on	or	
the	role	of	growth	mindset,	topics	which	also	relate	to	
the	moti	vati	onal	and	well-being	conditi	ons	for	learning.

Going	 forward,	we	 can	 expect	 the	 research	 on	
learning	to	inspire	new	design	principles	of	effecti	ve	
and	supporti	ve	learning	environments.	Future	learning	
environments	will	focus	on	developing	learner	agency,	
and	will	redefine	the	roles	of	teachers	and	educators.	
The	science	of	learning	can	support	collecti	ve	refl	ecti	on	
on	this.	Curriculum	redesign	will	also	benefit	from	new	
insights	into	human	learning,	including	insights	into	
the	building	blocks	and	sensiti	ve	periods	of	cogniti	ve	
development.	As	in	other	scienti	fic	fields,	there	is	a	
clear	role	for	internati	onal	collaborati	on	to	leverage	this	
emerging	knowledge.

Possible propositi ons

•	 Support	the	translati	on	of	scienti	fi	c	progress	in	the	understanding	of	human	learning	into	educati	onal	
policy	and	practi	ce,	more	specifi	cally	with	regard	to	educati	on	design	principles,	teachers’	professional	knowledge,	
pedagogy	and	curriculum	development.

•	 Strengthen	the	assessment	of	teachers’	professional	knowledge	as	a	key	area	in	OECD	work	on	teachers.

•	 Conti	nue	to	integrate	the	social	and	emoti	onal	conditi	ons	for	eff	ecti	ve	teaching	and	learning	in	the	
frameworks	for	assessing	students’	learning	outcomes.

•	 Consolidate	a	focus	on	well-being	among	students	and	teachers	as	an	integral	part	of	the	educati	onal	
experience	and	its	eff	ecti	veness.
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5. Go beyond formal educati on
Formal	educati	on	in	professionalised	insti	tuti	onal	

setti		ngs	is	and,	for	the	foreseeable	future,	may	remain	the	
most	prevalent	space	for	human	learning.	The	reasons	
that	human	civilisati	ons	isolated	learning	environments	in	
ti	me	and	space	have	not	disappeared.	To	a	large	degree,	
learning	is	more	effecti	ve	when	it	is	concentrated	and	
focused	with	strong	support	from	educators	and	the	
right	kinds	of	insti	tuti	ons.	However,	the	prevalence	of	
formal	educati	on	should	not	blind	us	to	the	fact	that	
most	human	learning	happens	outside	formal	setti		ngs.	
Most	initi	al	learning,	for	example,	happens	in	families	
and	communiti	es.	The	power	of	social	background	in	
explaining	learning	outcomes	at	the	age	of	15	is	a	parti	al	
measure	of	the	richness	of	prior	learning	within	and	
beyond	school.	Meaningful	experiences	outside	formal	
setti		ngs	reinforce	and	complement	what	students	learn	
at	school.	Experienti	al	learning	makes	formal	learning	
real	and	imbues	it	with	meaning.	Do	children	develop	
spati	al	thinking	through	learning	geometry	at	school,	
through	games	played	at	home,	or	by	simply	walking	to	
school	and	navigati	ng	the	complexity	of	the	city	they	live	
in?	Modern	educati	on	systems	will	need	to	embrace	this	
broader	range	of	learning	opportuniti	es	in	their	design	
and	arti	culate	them	with	learning	in	the	insti	tuti	onal	
sector.

Schools	themselves	provide	many	opportuniti	es	for	
informal	learning.	Not	all	learning	that	takes	place	at	
school	is	by	defi	niti	on	“formal”.	Think	of	the	impact	of	the	
supporti	ve	atti		tudes	and	caring	behaviour	of	teachers	
on	the	development	of	a	person’s	interpersonal	trust	
and	empathy.	Sports,	extra-curricular	acti	viti	es,	what	
happens	at	playgrounds,	and	so	on	have	great	impact	
on	children’s	learning	and	well-being.

Making	sense	of	non-formal	and	informal	learning	is	
far	from	easy,	and	requires	revising	data-collecti	on	and	
analyti	cal	instruments,	as	well	as	conceptual	frameworks.	
Work	on	vocati	onal	educati	on	and	training	(VET)	is	
examining	the	ways	through	which	workplace	training	
and	informal	learning	relate	to	formal	educati	on.	Work	
on	ECEC	focuses	on	learning	environments	that	do	
not	really	fit	the	disti	ncti	on	between	formal	and	non-
formal.	Ongoing	work	on	the	assessment	of	social	and	
emoti	onal	skills	aims	to	disentangle	the	roles	of	families,	

community	life	and	schools	in	fostering	those	skills.	
Internati	onal	collaborati	on	needs	to	go	further	in	this.	
Concepts	such	as	learner	agency,	learning	biographies	
and,	of	course,	lifelong	learning	suggest	that	learners	
develop	knowledge,	skills,	atti		tudes	and	values	through	
integrati	ng	experiences	from	a	wide	range	of	life	setti		ngs.

Informal	 learning	 is	a	vast	but	 largely	uncharted	
territory.	We	know	litt	le	about	where	and	the	ways	
through	which	people	learn,	and	even	less	about	how	
to	make	improving	informal	learning	subject	to	public	
policy.	However,	there	are	some	promising	advances	
in	this	sphere.	We	know	that	the	quality	of	work	and	
workplaces	has	a	positi	ve	impact	on	learning	and	skills	
development	at	work.	Data	from	the	Survey	of	Adult	
Skills	also	show	how	technology	intensity	of	workplaces	
relates	positively	to	the	prevalence	of	 learning	and	
collaboration.	 Collaborative	 cultures	 and	working	
conditi	ons	that	reward	collaborati	on	allow	people	to	
learn	from	one	another.	Other	examples	from	the	fields	of	
architecture	and	urban	planning	further	underscore	the	
importance	of	informal	learning.	Interacti	ng	with	physical	
environments,	moving	around,	navigating	complex	
environments	and	travelling	to	other	desti	nati	ons	all	have	
an	effect	on	cogniti	ve	and	non-cogniti	ve	development.	
We	know,	for	example,	that	certain	housing	conditi	ons,	
urban	environments	and	physical	landscapes	trigger	
problematic	 behaviour	while	 others	 have	positive	
effects.	There	is	also	significant	research	on	the	impact	
of	media,	digital	devices	and	social	media	in	the	private	
sphere	on	learning.	With	many	people	being	restricted	
to	their	homes	it	is	likely	that	informal	learning	has	
increased	during	the	pandemic.	In	fact,	early	indicati	ons	
of	educati	on-related	searches	on	the	Internet	in	looking	
at	Google	search	data	suggest	that	there	has	been	an	
increase	in	informal	learning.	Turning	this	knowledge	into	
policy	advice	on	fostering	desirable	informal	learning	is	
not	easy	but	it	remains	a	promising	domain	of	future	
work.	Insights	from	behavioural	economics	on	nudging	
specific	behaviours	can	provide	interesti	ng	ideas	as	
well.	Since	investments	in	infrastructure	are	rare,	it	
is	oft	en	diffi		cult	for	jurisdicti	ons	to	build	systemati	c	
experience,	underscoring	the	importance	of	internati	onal	
knowledge-sharing.

Possible propositi ons

•	 In	assessing	students’	learning	outcomes,	improve	the	understanding	of	the	contributi	ons	of	diverse	
channels	and	environments	of	learning.

•	 Improve	the	understanding	of	schools	as	sites	that	provide	formal	as	well	as	informal	opportuniti	es	to	
learn	in	order	to	develop	policy	advice	on	how	to	bett	er	shape	schools	as	positi	ve	learning	environments.

•	 Enable	educati	on	systems	to	reinforce	connecti	ons	between	formal	schooling	and	non-formal	and	
informal	channels	of	learning	in	the	community,	civic	organisati	ons	and	the	media.

•	 Reinforce	an	approach	to	digitalisati	on	as	expanding	opportuniti	es	for	non-formal	and	informal	learning.
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6. Develop a new approach to equity and inclusion in educati on
Equity	in	educati	on	and	learning	is	very	high	on	the	

policy	agenda,	and	for	good	reason.	Although	educati	onal	
expansion	has	opened	up	opportuniti	es	for	many	more	
students,	school	systems	sti	ll	discriminate	and	segregate.	
Family	background	affects	educational	trajectories,	
success	and	failure,	and	the	place	of	individuals	in	social	
hierarchies.	This	contrasts	with	one	of	the	basic	tenets	
of	educati	onal	expansion:	the	belief	that	talent,	effort	
and	merit	 lead	to	upward	social	mobility.	Equitable	
educati	on	systems	are	those	that	ensure	that	students’	
personal	and	social	circumstances,	including	factors	such	
as	gender,	ethnic	origin,	immigrant	status,	and	special	
educati	on	needs,	do	not	determine	their	achievement	
of	educati	onal	potenti	al.	Educati	on,	however,	has	not	
fully	embraced	an	inclusive	approach	that	recognises	
learner	diversity	and	accomplishes	success	for	all.	In	a	
knowledge-driven	economy,	the	macro-social	cost	of	
educati	onal	exclusion	is	very	high,	because	of	wasted	
talent	and	the	future	cost	of	educati	onal	failure	for	
social	welfare	and	protecti	on	systems.	In	this	context,	
the	concept	of	inclusion	in	educati	on	has	started	to	
gain	 prominence	 in	 academic	 and	 policy	 debates.	
Inclusive	educati	on	systems	are	those	that	reach	out	
to	all	students	by	responding	to	the	diversity	of	their	
needs	and	ulti	mately	ensuring	the	self-worth	and	sense	
of	belonging	of	individuals	to	communiti	es.

So	far,	discussions	around	equity	in	educati	on	have	
predominantly	 focused	 on	 the	 impact	 of	 gender,	
socio-economic	 background,	 parental	 education,	
parental	occupati	on	and	cultural	capital	(e.g.,	PISA)	or	
parental	educati	onal	status	(e.g.,	PIAAC)	on	educati	onal	
achievement	or	 learning	outcomes.	The	underlying	
argument	 is	that	the	economic,	social,	cultural	and	
educati	onal	resources	that	parents	or	peers	are	able	
to	mobilise	exert	an	important	infl	uence	on	a	child’s	
opportuniti	es	to	benefit	from	learning	at	school	either	
directly	or	indirectly	through	the	quality	of	the	school’s	
resources,	thereby	infl	uencing	their	learning	outcomes.

This	approach	needs	broadening	to	encompass	a	wider	
range	of	dimensions	such	as	gender	stereotypes,	social	
and	cultural	backgrounds,	migrati	on	history,	geography	or	
age	and	their	intersecti	ons.	Gender	roles	and	stereotypes	
play	a	very	important	role	in	infl	uencing	the	educati	onal	
and	occupati	onal	choices	of	girls	and	boys.	In	many	
countries,	girls	sti	ll	shy	away	from	choosing	educati	onal	
tracks	 and	 occupations	 perceived	 as	 traditionally	
masculine	 such	 as	 STEM	degree	 programmes.	As	
educati	onal	opportuniti	es	increasingly	concentrate	in	
specific	locati	ons,	spati	al	segregati	on	plays	an	important	
role	in	driving	educati	onal	opportuniti	es.	Beyond	the	
obvious	urban/rural	divide,	however,	we	actually	know	
very	litt	le	about	the	role	that	locati	on	and	geography	
play,	and	how	these	factors	interact	with	dimensions	
such	as	socio-economic	status	and	migrati	on	status.

Furthermore,	 some	 experts	 argue	 that	 inequity	
in	education	 is	not	only	 the	outcome	of	structural	
characteristics	 of	 the	 educational	 system	 but	 of	

divergent	strategic	behaviours	among	social	groups	as	
well	(e.g.,	opportunity-hoarding	among	the	middle	class).	
Other	criti	cs	of	analyses	of	inequality	in	educati	onal	
outcomes	argue	that	cogniti	ve	ability	or	intelligence	is	
not	accounted	for.	The	axiom	that	individual	variati	on	in	
intelligence	levels	out	at	the	aggregate	level	is	increasingly	
challenged	by	scienti	fic	research	that	details	the	impact	
of	geneti	cs	and	very	early	(even	prenatal)	conditi	ons	on	
cogniti	ve	abiliti	es.	Any	framework	for	equity	also	needs	
to	acknowledge	epigeneti	cs	–	the	fact	that	contexts	for	
learning	and	development	infl	uence	the	expression	of	
our	genes	(the	share	of	geneti	c	material	that	is	expressed)	
and	are	related	to	the	intelligences	that	humans	develop.	
This	has	implicati	ons	for	learning,	parti	cularly	at	an	
early	age.	This	suggests	much	more	ample	investments	
in	educati	onal	setti		ngs	serving	students	who	have	less	
educati	onal	investment	in	their	homes	and	communiti	es.
This	emerging	academic	debate	has	important	policy	
implications.	 There	 is	 no	 country-level	 trade-off	
between	excellence	and	equity	according	to	PISA,	and	
some	countries	have	seen	important	progress	in	both	
raising	performance	and	levelling	the	playing	field.	But	
underperformance	and	inequality	have	been	persistent	
in	other	countries	despite	considerable	policy	acti	on.	
We	should	therefore	support	a	more	complex	debate	
on	equity	and	inclusion.

Equity	has	risen	further	to	the	forefront	during	the	
pandemic.	Whatever	the	assessment	researchers	make	
of	the	average	learning	loss	and	decline	in	students’	
well-being	 induced	by	school	closures,	 it	 is	shown	
again	and	again	that	the	inequality	between	students	
has	 increased.	The	 lack	of	 sufficient	 resources	 for	
home-schooling	and	distance	educati	on,	the	absence	
of	Internet	access	and	quiet	places	to	study,	the	lack	of	
eff	ecti	ve	digital	tools,	the	defi	ciency	in	parental	support	
and	guidance,	the	absence	of	eff	ecti	ve	relati	onships	
between	schools	and	families,	and	the	lack	of	adequate	
professional	support	for	teachers	all	contribute	to	the	
fact	that	disadvantaged	and	struggling	students	faced	
a	diffi		cult	ti	me.	Beyond	children	and	youth	from	low-
income	and	single-parent	families,	diverse	students	are	
being	strongly	aff	ected	by	the	crisis.	Immigrant,	refugee,	
ethnic	minority	and	indigenous	students,	and	those	with	
special	educati	on	needs	have	suff	ered	the	deprivati	on	
of	not	only	physical	 learning	opportunities	but	the	
social	and	emoti	onal	support	available	in	schools	and	
extra	services	such	as	school	meals.	They	risk	falling	
further	behind	and	becoming	isolated.	Wealthy	families	
invested	in	compensatory	eff	orts,	and	shadow	educati	on	
and	private	tutoring	have	signifi	cantly	expanded	during	
the	crisis.	However,	these	opportuniti	es	are	much	less	
within	reach,	fi	nancially	and	culturally,	for	less-affl		uent	
families.	When	educati	on	systems	go	back	to	normal	
operati	ons,	a	major	eff	ort	will	be	needed	to	remediate	
and	compensate	for	lost	opportuniti	es,	especially	among	
students	from	disadvantaged	backgrounds.	Since	this	
is	a	novel	experience	for	most	countries,	learning	from	
others	about	what	works	will	be	parti	cularly	relevant.
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Two imperati ves for policy development in educati on
7. Improving cost-efficiency in educati on
The	budgetary	challenges	that	countries	increasingly	

face	today	will	not	go	away.	Public	expenses	in	educati	on	
and	other	domains	are	fuelled	by	increasing	levels	of	
public	debt,	which	tax	future	generati	ons.	Demographic	
shift	s	will	push	governments	to	spend	more	on	health,	
ageing	 and	welfare.	Challenges	 related	 to	 climate	
change	will	require	higher	levels	of	public	spending	as	
well.	Pressures	to	increase	value-for-money	and	cost-
efficiency	in	educati	on	are	likely	to	mount,	and	educati	on	
systems	are	not	properly	equipped	to	respond.	Worse,	
costs	appear	to	be	infl	ati	ng.	Most	OECD	countries	have	
increased	their	educati	onal	expenditure	significantly	over	
the	past	20	years	without,	in	most	cases,	any	perceivable	
improvement	in	commonly	measured	outcomes.	Some	
of	the	additi	onal	expenditure	has	gone	to	initi	ati	ves	
such	as	lowering	class	size,	which	had	no	demonstrable	
effect	on	educati	onal	outcomes.	Whereas	other	public	

policy	domains	have	 increased	productivity	mostly	
through	the	targeted	use	of	technology,	the	technology-
driven	increase	in	educati	onal	producti	vity	has	yet	to	
materialise.

The	cocktail	of	infl	ati	ng	costs,	fl	at	producti	vity,	stalling	
or	decreasing	quality,	questi	onable	economic	returns	on	
investment,	and	external	pressures	for	cost-effi		ciency	
risks	creating	a	significant	challenge	 for	education	
systems.	It	is	another	area	where	the	causal	nature	of	
relati	onships	between	inputs,	processes	and	outcomes	is	
diffi		cult	to	discern	but	where	cross-nati	onal	diff	erences	in	
educati	onal	producti	vity	can	yield	important	insights	for	
public	policy.	Improving	cost-effi		ciency	is	an	important	
area	of	policy-relevant	work.	Multi	lateral	collaborati	on	
can	provide	the	space	for	analysis,	peer	learning	and	
policy	dialogue.

8. Focus resolutely on innovati on of educati on
When	education	 systems	come	under	 increased	

pressure,	 they	 sometimes	 provide	 less	 space	 for	
experimentati	on	and	innovati	on	and	go	back	to	what	
worked	in	the	past.	The	reasons	for	that	are	many.	There	
is	oft	en	uncertainty	about	who	will	benefi	t	from	reforms	
and	to	what	extent.	This	uncertainty	is	acute	in	educati	on	
because	of	the	range	of	people	 involved,	 including	
students,	 parents,	 teachers,	 employers	 and	 trade	
unions.	Uncertainty	about	costs	is	problemati	c	because	
educati	on	infrastructure	is	large	and	involves	multi	ple	
levels	of	government,	each	oft	en	trying	to	minimise	or	

shift		the	costs	of	reform.	Assessing	the	relati	ve	costs	
and	benefits	of	reform	in	education	is	also	difficult	
because	of	the	large	number	of	intervening	factors	that	
can	infl	uence	the	nature,	size	and	distributi	on	of	any	
improvements.	The	investment	may	be	expensive	over	
the	long	term	while	in	the	short	term	it	is	rarely	possible	
to	predict	clear,	identi	fi	able	results	from	new	policies,	
especially	given	the	ti	me	lags	between	implementati	on	
and	eff	ect.	

Possible propositi ons

•	 Develop	a	more	complete	analysis	on	equity	and	inclusion	in	educati	on.

•	 Conti	nue	to	chart	the	diff	erent	ways	(from	structural	characteristi	cs	to	prejudices)	learning	opportuniti	es	
are	not	distributed	fairly	and	specifi	c	categories	of	students	are	excluded	in	order	to	bett	er	advise	countries	on	
how	to	improve	equity	and	inclusion	in	their	systems.

•	 Look	into	inclusive	practi	ces	in	additi	on	to	equal	opportunity	and	intersecti	onality	as	a	key	to	understanding	
educati	onal	opportunity	in	increasingly	diverse	societi	es.	The	OECD	can	frame	the	discussion	and	contribute	
to	creati	ng	a	common	language.	Can	we	think	of	ways	to	support	educati	onal	inclusion	across	countries?	

•	 Ensure	that	tech	innovati	ons	are	deliberately	designed	to	compensate	for	structural	inequaliti	es	within	
societi	es	so	that	they	do	not	worsen	pre-existi	ng	gaps	between	more	and	less	advantaged	groups.	

•	 Review	the	eff	ecti	veness	of	pro-equity	policies	and	practi	ces	in	educati	on,	and	promote	peer	learning	
among	countries	on	innovati	ve	policy	approaches.

Possible propositi ons

•	 Work	with	countries	to	explore	ways	of	increasing	cost-effi		ciency	in	educati	on.

•	 Develop	policy	alternati	ves	for	spending	decisions	that	improve	value-for-money.
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The	potenti	al	loss	of	advantages	or	privileged	positi	ons	is	of	
parti	cular	importance	in	educati	onal	change	because	the	vast	
structure	of	established,	usually	public,	providers	means	that	
there	are	extensive	vested	interests.	As	a	result,	the	status	quo	
has	many	protectors	–	stakeholders	in	educati	on	who	stand	
to	lose	a	degree	of	power	or	infl	uence	if	changes	are	made.	
It	is	diffi		cult	to	ask	the	frogs	to	clear	the	swamp.	Even	small	
reforms	can	involve	massive	reallocati	ons	of	resources,	and	
touch	the	lives	of	millions.	This	rules	out	“reform	by	stealth”	
and	makes	it	essenti	al	to	have	broad	politi	cal	support	for	
any	proposed	reform.	In	essence,	educati	on	reform	will	not	
happen	unless	educators	implement	and	own	it.	

Educati	on	ministries	have	been	at	the	frontline	of	some	
of	the	most	visible	public	policy	reforms	on	issues	related	to	
improving	the	quality	and	status	of	teachers,	strengthening	
accountability,	 ensuring	 sufficient	 school	 places,	 and	
controlling	and	fi	nancing	higher	educati	on.	Educati	on	policy	
makers	know	only	too	well	the	diffi		culty	of	securing	stable	
financing	for	expanding	tertiary	education,	whether	by	
reallocati	ng	funding	from	other	areas	of	public	expenditure	
or	imposing	tuiti	on	fees.	Reforms	that	entail	more	testi	ng	of	
students	oft	en	encounter	resistance	from	teachers;	reforms	
to	vocati	onal	educati	on	might	be	resisted	by	parents	who	are	
scepti	cal	about	the	promised	benefi	ts.	

However,	the	case	for	innovati	on	in	educati	on	is	clear.	By	
reconfi	guring	the	spaces,	ti	me,	people	and	technologies,	
educati	on	systems	can	improve	outcomes,	cost-effi		ciency	
and	equity.	Already,	the	pandemic	has	given	more	leeway	to	
innovati	on	on	the	ground.	There	are	now	also	more	examples	
of	educati	on	systems	that	set	guidelines	or	standards	at	the	
nati	onal	level	and	give	freedom	to	schools	or	local	authoriti	es	
to	shape	their	own	responses.	This	can	give	rise	to	greater	
innovati	veness	in	educati	on	in	improving	outcomes,	cost-
effi		ciency	and	equity.	

But	not	every	change	 is	 innovative.	The	direction	of	
change	matt	ers	as	well	as	the	overall	purpose	with	which	
it	is	implemented.	Being	more	rigorous	about	innovati	on	
is	important,	not	least	because	of	the	many	mistakes	that	
have	been	made	under	the	banner	of	innovati	on.	Too	much	
change	in	educati	on	has	been	counterproducti	ve.	When	it	is	
not	rooted	in	the	science	of	learning	and	is	counterintuiti	ve	
to	teaching	professionals	as	a	result,	 innovation	fatigue	
sets	in.	There	is	growing	resistance	among	teachers	against	
innovati	ons	that	are	implemented	in	a	top-down	fashion.	
As	has	become	clear,	the	implementati	on	of	reform	and	
innovati	on	requires	great	care.	Innovati	on	for	learning	as	we	
understand	it	from	the	growing	science	should	be	the	North	
Star	and	not	change	for	the	sake	of	change.	

Technology	has	great	potential	 to	drive	 innovation	 in	
education,	as	it	does	in	other	systems.	So	far,	however,	
the	implementation	of	digital	technologies	in	education	

and	learning	has	served	more	to	conserve	existi	ng	practi	ce	
than	to	transform	it.	There	are	several	reasons	for	this:	
simplisti	c	approaches,	an	absence	of	scienti	fic	pedagogical	
input	in	the	design	of	soft	ware	and	courseware,	unfulfilled	
primary	conditions,	etc.	The	pandemic	has	shown	that	
educati	on	systems	and	learners	pay	a	high	price	for	a	digital	
transformati	on	process	sti	ll	in	its	infancy.	When	schools	closed	
and	teachers	had	to	shift		to	distance	educati	on,	they	could	not	
easily	shift		to	well-established	digital	platf	orms,	courseware	
and	assessment	systems.	Many	had	to	reinvent	the	wheel	all	
by	themselves.	Even	aft	er	almost	a	year	into	the	pandemic,	
there	are	only	a	handful	of	countries	that	have	managed	to	
successfully	integrate	digital	technologies	into	educati	on.	
Important	lessons	will	need	to	be	learned	by	countries	in	this	
regard.	At	the	same	ti	me,	it	has	also	shown	the	capacity	of	
educati	on	systems	to	innovate	using	technology.

Educati	on	systems	are	already	moving	towards	greater	
fl	exibility	and	differenti	ati	on,	and	this	trend	will	only	accelerate	
because	of	the	pandemic.	Digital	learning	tools	can	enable	
schools	to	provide	specifi	c	soluti	ons	to	highly	diversifi	ed	
needs.	When	recovering	from	the	pandemic	students	will	
need	to	receive	adequate	remediati	on	and	support.	Digital	
tools	will	be	extremely	valuable.

We	need	a	more	sophisti	cated	perspecti	ve	on	the	ways	
in	which	innovati	on	arises	in	educati	on.	The	idea	that	policy	
makers	and	legislators	generate	innovati	on	through	top-down	
interventi	ons	has	oft	en	failed.	Successful	innovati	ons	depend	
on	a	collaborati	ve	effort	from	all	actors	and	stakeholders	
both	inside	and	outside	the	system,	united	by	a	convincing	
narrati	ve	and	sense	of	purpose.	The	professionals	at	the	
frontline	of	educati	onal	delivery	are	criti	cally	important	to	
the	success	of	innovati	ons.	They	need	to	be	part	of	the	design	
process	of	innovati	on,	not	least	because	innovati	ons	are	oft	en	
unsuccessful	due	to	mechanisms	that	implicitly	or	explicitly	
disempower	teachers.	Successful	innovati	ons	in	educati	on	
oft	en	rely	on	strong	horizontal	professional	collaborati	on	and	
accountability	within	the	profession.	Again,	this	seems	an	
important	space	for	multi	lateral	collaborati	on.

A	powerful	knowledge	system	 informed	by	scientific	
research,	 and	driven	by	data	 and	 analysis,	 is	 essential	
to	developing	the	evidence	base	for	policy,	and	guiding	
innovati	on	and	experimentati	on.	At	the	same	ti	me,	innovati	on	
and	experimentati	on	are	only	valuable	when	systems	develop	
the	capacity	to	learn	from	them,	whether	they	be	successes	
or	failures.	One	of	the	most	pressing	issues	towards	the	end	
and	aft	er	the	pandemic	will	be	to	evaluate	how	systems	have	
responded	and	to	draw	lessons	from	the	experiences.	Aft	er	
all,	the	pandemic	was	a	live	experiment	and	its	toll	can	only	
be	compensated	for,	if	only	in	the	most	infi	nitesimal	way,	by	
learning	from	it	and	doing	bett	er	in	the	future.



Possible propositions

•	 Provide	countries	with	a	view	on	innovation	in	education	as	a	collaborative	intentional	process	of	improvement	
towards	more	effectiveness,	efficiency,	quality	and	equity.

•	 Draw	lessons	from	the	COVID-19	pandemic	to	fundamentally	rethink	and	innovate	education	systems.

•	 Stimulate	countries	to	generate	experimentation	spaces	in	education	from	which	countries	can	learn,	both	from	
successes	and	failures.
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